

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2018

Role of Spiritual Intelligence in Leader Influence on Organizational Trust

Bill Kerstetter Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations Part of the <u>Business Administration, Management, and Operations Commons</u>, and the <u>Management Sciences and Quantitative Methods Commons</u>

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Management and Technology

This is to certify that the doctoral dissertation by

William E. Kerstetter

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. David Banner, Committee Chairperson, Management Faculty Dr. Steven Tippins, Committee Member, Management Faculty Dr. Richard Schuttler, University Reviewer, Management Faculty

> Chief Academic Officer Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

> > Walden University 2018

Abstract

Role of Spiritual Intelligence in Leader Influence on Organizational Trust

by

William E. Kerstetter

MBA, University of Phoenix, 2007

BS, University of Phoenix, 2001

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Management

Walden University

August 2018

Abstract

Corporate scandals have disrupted the trust and confidence in leaders over the last two decades. Researchers have not addressed the spiritual intelligence of leaders and the role it might play in influencing organizational trust. The purpose of this qualitative phenomenological study was to explore the role of spiritual intelligence in leader influence on organizational trust. The research question addressed the role of spiritual intelligence in leader influence on organizational trust within a global insurance company. The conceptual framework was based on intelligence theory, leadership theory, spiritual intelligence theory, trust theory, and servant leadership philosophy. Data were collected using semistructured interviews with a purposive sample of 16 employees from a global insurance company. Participant selection included senior leaders in the organization or employees who reported to one of those senior leaders. Data were coded, analyzed, and interpreted manually to identify 5 themes using the methodological framework of reflective lifeworld research: emotional intelligence, servant leadership, integrity, trustworthiness, and moral compass. Findings showed that spiritual intelligence plays a critical role in leaders' capacity to make good decisions, build relationships, and provide a sense of empowerment. Senior leaders who leverage their spiritual intelligence may create an organizational culture of trust and empowerment, and may become role models for others to follow.

Role of Spiritual Intelligence in Leader Influence on Organizational Trust

by

William E. Kerstetter

MBA, University of Phoenix, 2007

BS, University of Phoenix, 2001

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Management

Walden University

August 2018

Dedication

I dedicate this doctoral dissertation to the loving memory of my sister, Katherine Kerstetter. Her dedication to learning and pursuit of continuing education inspired me to follow in her shadow. Katherine was always the smart one, striving for perfection in all her goals. She may have been my younger sister, but in many ways, I looked up to her. She never had the opportunity to complete her doctoral dissertation, so this one is for you Kat. I love you and miss you greatly.

Acknowledgments

Thanks and gratitude to my wife Jill, my kids, and all my family and friends for the support provided during my doctoral journey; to my mentor, Dr. David Banner, for his insight, prodding, and encouragement that kept me on track despite the demands of life; and to my committee member, Dr. Steve Tippins, for challenging me to stretch further and supporting my struggles in the process. Thank you to my university research reviewer, Dr. Rich Schuttler, for all his support and guidance throughout the process. I want to give special thanks to Dr. Karla Phlypo, Dr. Terry McGovern, Dr. Daphne Halkias, and Dr. Barbara Turner for participating in my field test and providing invaluable feedback. Lastly, thank you Lord for making this not only a learning experience, but also an integral part of the next step in my spiritual journey and knowing myself.

Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study	1
Background of the Study	2
Problem Statement	5
Purpose of the Study	
Research Question	7
Conceptual Framework	7
Nature of the Study	
Definitions	
Assumptions	
Scope and Delimitations	
Limitations	
Significance of the Study	
Significance to Practice	
Significance to Theory	
Significance to Social Change	
Summary and Transition	
Chapter 2: Literature Review	
Literature Search Strategy	
Conceptual Framework	
Effective Leadership	
Leadership Theories	
Transformational Leadership Theory	
Spiritual Leadership Theory	

Table of Contents

Servant Leadership	
Intelligence Theories	
Emotional Intelligence	
Spiritual Intelligence	
Organizational Trust	
Summary and Conclusions	45
Chapter 3: Research Method	
Research Design and Rationale	
Role of the Researcher	50
Methodology	
Participant Selection Logic	52
Data Collection Method	54
Instrumentation	55
Field Test	56
Procedures for Recruitment and Participation	57
Data Analysis Plan	60
Issues of Trustworthiness	61
Credibility	61
Transferability	62
Dependability	62
Confirmability	62
Ethical Procedures	63
Summary	64
Chapter 4: Results	

Research Setting	65
Demographics	66
Data Collection	67
Data Analysis	68
Evidence of Trustworthiness	72
Credibility	72
Transferability	72
Dependability	73
Confirmability	73
Study Results	74
Theme 1: Emotional Intelligence	74
Theme 2: Servant Leadership	76
Theme 3: Trustworthiness	78
Theme 4: Integrity	79
Theme 5: Moral Compass	80
Subtheme 1: Communication	81
Subtheme 2: Empathy	82
Subtheme 3: Vision	83
Subtheme 4: Self-Awareness	84
Subtheme 5: Disruption/Risk	86
Summary	
Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations	
Interpretation of Findings	
Limitations of the Study	

Recommendations	96
Implications	
Positive Social Change	
Methodological	
Recommendations for Practice	
Conclusion	
References	
Appendix B: Interview Protocol	
Appendix C: The Interview Script	
Appendix F: Revised Interview Questions	

Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study

Corporate scandals have disrupted the trust and confidence in leaders over the last two decades (Zimmer, 2013). The lack of organizational trust can negatively impact organizational effectiveness, degenerate moral and ethical behavior, and deteriorate the integrity of the organization (Bansal, 2016; Jason, 2014; Zuppa, Olbina, & Issa, 2016). Distrust and suspicion are growing, and confidence in many institutions is lacking (Carucci & Hansen, 2015). Du Plessis, Wakelin, and Nel (2015) argued that new areas of developing trust are being explored. Fry (2003) conducted a study on spiritual intelligence and suggested that a relationship exists between spirituality, spiritual intelligence, and leadership practices.

Much of the research on spiritual intelligence has focused on defining the phenomenon and describing how to tap into spiritual intelligence, rather than on demonstrating practical business applications in leadership development (Fry, 2013). Exploring the role of a leader's spiritual intelligence in the development of organizational trust may help organizations identify the moral and ethical leaders necessary to align the needs of the people with the needs of the company. A lack of empirical evidence exists regarding the role of spiritual intelligence in a leader's ability to promote trust within an organization.

The purpose of this study was to explore the role of spiritual intelligence in leader influence on organizational trust. In this phenomenological study, I investigated the lived experiences of senior leaders regarding spiritual intelligence and trust. Findings created a deeper understanding of a leader's spiritual intelligence, including the role spiritual intelligence plays in a leader's influence on trust within an organization and the potential business application for leadership development.

Background of the Study

Gardner developed a theory of multiple intelligences in 1983. Initially, Gardner (1983) suggested seven intelligences: spatial, linguistic, logical, kinesthetic, musical, intrapersonal, and interpersonal. In 1999, Gardner added naturalist as the eighth intelligence and contended that spiritual intelligence did not meet his criteria for intelligence. Gardner (1999) suggested that existential intelligence more closely aligned with this criterion.

Intelligence, as defined by Gardner (1983), "is the ability to solve problems, or to create products, that are valued within one or more cultural settings" (p. ii). This definition excludes any single property of the mind currently measured by an instrument called the intelligence test. Gardner (1983) introduced eight criteria for intelligence. He proposed that people are born into cultures that have multiple disciplines or talents that are adopted and developed over time; people then get assessed on the level of competence they have attained in these disciplines (Gardner, 1983). Years later, Gardner (1999) refined his definition of intelligence: "a biopsychological potential to process information that can be activated in a cultural setting to solve problems or create products that are of value in a culture" (p. 33). Spiritual intelligence is grounded in a cursory review of intelligence theorists who have continued to legitimize spiritual intelligence (Vaughan, 2002; Wigglesworth, 2012; Zohar & Marshall, 2001).

Spirituality has no class system or doctrine whereas religion is characterized by a class system and follows a doctrine (Hildebrant, 2011). Hildebrant (2011) differentiated spirituality from religion by highlighting an individual's personal experience with a connection to a divine source. Spiritual intelligence is different from both spirituality and religion. Spirituality is defined as the innate human need to be connected to something

larger than the self. Religion is a set of beliefs and practices based on doctrine (Hildebrant, 2011). According to Wigglesworth (2012), spiritual intelligence is "the ability to behave with compassion and wisdom while maintaining inner and outer peace regardless of the circumstances" (p. 8). This definition was used as the foundation for the conceptual framework of this study.

This study may provide a deeper understanding of the application of spiritual intelligence and the role of spiritual intelligence in a leader's influence on organizational trust. Researchers who studied spiritual leadership suggested that spiritual intelligence along with leadership styles and intelligence (e.g., emotional intelligence, servant leadership) may form a new style of leadership conducive to building a culture of trust within an organization (Afsar, Badir, & Kiani, 2016; Esfahani & Sedaghat, 2015; Kashyap & Rangnekar, 2016). Investigating the role of spiritual intelligence and its potential application in leadership development may increase scholarly knowledge in this area and may shift organizational paradigms on the topic.

Chan and Mak (2014) found servant leadership to be in line with the view that service to others results in a positive subordinate attitude and trust in the leader. Chan and Mak emphasized that a high-quality relationship with subordinates will result in satisfying their needs and fostering their trust. Encouragement from leadership leads to job satisfaction (Chan & Mak, 2014). Relationship building and encouragement are characteristics of the servant leader who builds trust with subordinates (Chan & Mak, 2014).

Greenleaf (1970) used social exchange theory to express how servant leadership influences subordinate relationships to build leader trust. Chan and Mak (2014) suggested that servant leadership is focused on self-interest for the betterment of subordinates. Subordinates reciprocate by trusting their leaders (Chan & Mak, 2014). Miao, Newman, Schwarz, and Xu (2014), found that perceptions of servant leadership were related to commitment and trust. Z. Chen, Zhu, and Zhou (2015) built on social identity theory by showing that servant leadership extends beyond the effects of transformational leadership through its influence on self-efficacy and group identification.

Since Greenleaf's vision of a service-oriented philosophy, other theorists have developed multiple servant leadership models (Z. Chen et al., 2015; Chiniara & Bentein, 2016). From these models, multiple leadership elements have emerged that are essential to the characteristics of a servant leader, including humility, emotional healing, wisdom, altruism, vision, and trust (Winston & Fields, 2015). Value-based, spirit-centered leadership models have recently attracted the attention of leadership scholars, including the servant leadership model (C. Chen, Chen, & Li, 2013).

C. Chen et al. (2013) and Lynch and Friedman (2013) confirmed that the concepts of spiritual leadership and servant leadership are related. Lynch and Friedman posited that spiritual individuals are more likely to become servant leaders. The literature indicated that servant leadership is the only leadership paradigm with an expressly spiritual tone (C. Chen et al, 2013; Lynch & Friedman, 2013). Lynch and Friedman noted that a spiritual servant leader understands that ethical values come first. The addition of a spiritual component to servant leadership completed the leadership paradigm and added value to leadership theory (Lynch & Friedman, 2013).

Without empirical data addressing the influence of spiritual intelligence on organizational culture, trust, and performance, spiritual intelligence may not gain acceptance in academic or scientific communities. Researchers have suggested a relationship between trust and other leadership factors such as emotional intelligence and servant leadership (du Plessis et al., 2015). However, I did not find empirical data addressing the influence of spiritual intelligence on the development of organizational trust in the literature at the time of the current study. This study was intended to fill the gap in knowledge regarding how spiritual intelligence may be used in leadership development to create a culture of trust within an organization and to improve organizational performance.

The concept of spiritual intelligence (SQ) is new. The intent of this study was to increase the level of knowledge about spiritual intelligence, demonstrate the potential influence spiritual intelligence has on organizational trust, and add to the literature on the potential relationship between spiritual intelligence and the development of organizational trust. Because spiritual intelligence brings up the notion of spirituality and religion, controls must be put in place to manage individual and personal bias. The key was to remove religious traditions out of the definition of spiritual intelligence in this study. Additional concepts of emotional intelligence, servant leadership, transformational leadership, and spiritual leadership were also needed to build on the understanding of SQ.

Problem Statement

The deficit in organizational trust has built up over the last two decades because of prominent organizational failures like Enron, Worldcom, AIG, and General Motors (Bachmann, Gillespie, & Priem, 2015). The lack of organizational trust has negatively impacted ethical behavior and organizational effectiveness (Bansal, 2016; Zuppa et al., 2016). According to Esfahani and Sedaghat (2015), the general problem with organizations is the declining trust between staff and managers. The specific problem addressed in the study was what might lead to improved trust in leaders. Ajike (2016) identified spiritual intelligence and trust as effective factors in enhancing organizational performance. Wang and Hsieh (2013) found that creating a culture of trust can improve organizational performance and reinforce positive ethical behaviors.

Over the last 15 years, researchers have examined how transformational, servant, and spiritual leadership styles have influenced organizational effectiveness, ethical behaviors, and organizational commitment (Chiniara & Bentein, 2016; Gilbert, Horsman, & Kelloway, 2016). The lack of research on what might lead to low trust in leaders indicated a gap related to the understanding of working relationships in business environments (Korsgaard, Brower, & Lester, 2015). At the time of the study, limited research existed on how spiritual intelligence in leaders might influence organizational trust.

Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this qualitative phenomenological study was to explore the role of spiritual intelligence in leader influence on organizational trust. This was accomplished by investigating the lived experiences of senior leaders regarding their spiritual intelligence and trust. I sought to identify the assumptions, beliefs, and perceptions of leaders' awareness and experience of spiritual intelligence and trust to provide a textural description of the meaning and essence of both phenomena (see Moustakas, 1994; Vagle, 2014). Purposive sampling was used to recruit 16 participants in a global insurance company (see Leedy & Ormrod, 2010). Participants included senior leaders and employees who reported to those leaders. Data collection involved semistructured interviews with the 16 employees using open-ended questions, which resulted in data saturation (see Saunders et al., 2017).

Senior leaders are exposed to a variety of leadership styles as they advance through their careers. This exposure is likely to influence their leadership style (Echevarria, 2015; Walker, 2015). Leaders are considered to have the power to influence an organizational culture, making them the best choice as the primary population for this study. A small sample of general employees were also interviewed to account for possible bias in leaders' perception of trust in the organization.

Research Question

The nature of the research question determined the methodology. A phenomenological study will have a strong central phenomenological question that will address the lived and experiences of the participants studied (Koopman, 2015). The central research question used to guide this phenomenological study was as follows: What is the role of spiritual intelligence in leader influence on organizational trust within a global insurance company?

Conceptual Framework

The conceptual framework that supported this study emerged from a combination of intelligence, leadership, and trust theories. The framework was informed by the intelligence theory of Gardner (1983), the leadership theory of Bass (1985), the spiritual intelligence theory of Wigglesworth (2012), the trust theory of Deutsch (1958), and Greenleaf's (1970) servant leadership philosophy. These theories collectively formed a conceptual framework to conduct an analysis of a leader's spiritual intelligence and identify the role of spiritual intelligence in a leader's influence on organizational trust. These theories with their theoretical underpinnings are examined in detail in Chapter 2.

The field of intelligence has been studied and evaluated since the early 1900s when the first intelligence test was created by Binet and Simon, known as the Intelligence Quotient or IQ (Gardner, 1999). This test is used to measure analytical and linguistic skills and sort people by number to determine their degree of intelligence. In 1983, Gardner introduced the theory of multiple intelligences and listed seven types of intelligences that included interpersonal and intrapersonal intelligence.

Goldman (as cited by Li, Gupta, Loon, & Casimir, 2016) noted the importance of leaders' emotional intelligence in the workplace. The emotionally intelligent leader can sense, understand, and apply the power of emotion as a source of energy, information, knowledge, connection, and influence (Popoola, 2015). Emotional intelligence (EQ) is defined as the ability to monitor the feelings and emotions of others and self and use this information as a guide to thoughts and actions (Koohbanani, Dastjerbi, Vahidi, & Ghani Far, 2013).

In 2001, Zohar and Marshall introduced the concept of spiritual intelligence. SQ is said to be the foundation for both IQ and EQ to function effectively (Zohar & Marshall, 2001). Spirituality gives a new perspective on any situation by putting people in touch with something larger, deeper and richer than themselves (Zohar & Marshall, 2001). Spiritual intelligence was defined as "the intelligence with which we address and solve problems of meaning and value [to] place our actions and our lives in a wider, richer, meaning-giving context" (Zohar & Marshall 2001, pp. 3-4). In 2012, Wigglesworth defined spiritual intelligence as "the ability to behave with compassion and wisdom while maintaining inner and outer peace regardless of the circumstances" (p. 8). Developing and using IQ, EQ, and SQ may enable individuals to deal with everyday situations (Zohar & Marshall, 2001).

Fry (2003) introduced the theory of spiritual leadership to the body of literature on value-based/spiritual leadership models. Like transformational leadership, the spiritual leadership model incorporates vision, hope, faith, altruistic love, workplace spirituality, and spiritual survival (Afsar et al., 2016). A uniting theme that has emerged from workplace spirituality research is the transcendent experience of work as providing people with meaning (Milliman, Gatling, & Bradley-Geist, 2016). Leadership is defined as collaborative meaning making in practice (Raelin, 2014). Ego-transcendence is defined as working toward a higher purpose (Klaus & Fernando, 2016). A leader with a higher purpose is not necessarily religious; rather he or she makes decisions based on his or her belief of what is right.

A new genre of leadership theories has dominated the study of leadership (e.g., transformational, ethical, and authentic leadership). These theories refer to leadership styles in which leaders create positive change by influencing the beliefs and behaviors in themselves and others (Schaubroeck, Lam, & Peng, 2016). Transformational leadership occurs when leaders focus on the interest of their employees, promote employee acceptance of the group's mission, and inspire employees to look beyond themselves and work toward a common goal (Bass, 1985). Schaubroeck et al. (2016) posited that transformational leadership and ethical leadership promote behavior change in followers. LaPuma (2015) concluded that authentic leadership also focuses on the self-awareness of followers and the development of leader-follower relationships.

Servant leadership, a model developed by Greenleaf in 1970, focuses on being a servant first. Servant leadership is initiated by the behaviors of a leader (Winston & Fields, 2015). Jaramillo, Bande, and Varela (2015) posited that servant leadership helps create an ethical work climate. Chan and Mak (2014) found that servant leadership behavior enhances subordinate trust in the leader. Miao et al. (2014) confirmed that servant leadership enhances organizational commitment through the development of affective trust. Servant leadership has also been linked to positive performance, increased productivity, and changes in behavioral outcomes (Miao et al., 2014; Winston & Fields, 2015). Leadership and trust can significantly contribute to the success or failure of an organization (Zuppa et al., 2016). Creating trust relationships is critical in building collaborative teams (Zuppa et al., 2016). Trust is a dynamic factor, increasing or decreasing over time (Pishdad-Bozorgi & Beliveau, 2016). There are different types of trust, including personal, organizational, or institutional (Vanhala & Ritala, 2016). Organizational trust is an impersonal phenomenon defined by Vanhala and Ritala (2016) as an employee's expectation regarding the capability and fairness of the organization. Impersonal trust has been studied very little (Vanhala & Ritala, 2016).

Several theorists and researchers over the last decade have identified specific characteristics and behaviors related to spirituality. Hildebrant (2011) found that leaders with high spiritual intelligence tend to create a positive organizational culture, increase employee commitment and productivity, and create higher ethical standards within the organization. As the interest in spirituality in the workplace has grown and leaders have gained interest in workplace spirituality, it has become necessary to develop a better understanding of spiritual leader development.

This study addressed how leaders' spiritual intelligence may align with the needs of the employees and the organization. Exploring the role of spiritual intelligence in the development of organizational trust may help organizations identify moral and ethical leaders who can make better decisions and solve problems more holistically and effectively. Zohar and Marshall (2001), Vaughan (2002), Emmons (2000), Amram (2007), Hildebrant (2011), Hyson (2013), and Wigglesworth (2012) were the primary theorists of spiritual intelligence cited in this study.

Nature of the Study

The research method chosen for this study was qualitative. The purpose of this qualitative study was to explore the role of spiritual intelligence in leader influence on organizational trust and describe the lived experiences of leaders and employees who report to them regarding their spiritual intelligence and trust. The intent of using qualitative methodology is to understand participants' perception and perspective on an event or circumstance (Leedy & Ormrod, 2010). Qualitative interviews can elicit thoughts, feelings, and memories that the interviewee was not aware of before the interview (Patton, 2014). Because the phenomenon of leaders' use of spiritual intelligence to promote organizational trust was not well understood, using a qualitative method to identify the perceptions of study participants was appropriate.

Quantitative methods focus on the relationship between variables. Leedy and Ormrod (2010) stated that quantitative research is used to test existing theories through surveys and experiments. Quantitative designs are focused on testing hypotheses through analysis of numerical data (Leedy & Ormrod, 2010). Quantitative research is appropriate for correlational studies, but not for exploring participants' lived experience of a phenomenon, which was my intent in this study.

The research design chosen for this study was phenomenology. Moustakas (1994) noted that phenomenology is rooted in questions, giving a direction and focus to meaning. When studying a phenomenon, researchers examine participants' lived experiences in their own words (Vagle, 2014). After an extensive review of the literature, phenomenology appeared to be the best approach to answer the research question.

Patton (2014) proposed multiple designs that can inform qualitative inquiries. A few of these designs include narrative, phenomenology, grounded theory, ethnography, and

heuristic inquiry. I reviewed case study, hermeneutics, and grounded theory to determine if these designs would provide a better approach to exploring the phenomenon of spiritual intelligence. In a case study, I would look at the behavior of a group over time, not the behavior of an individual in the group (Patton, 2014). Hermeneutics is interpretive rather than descriptive (Patton, 2014). Grounded theory is the process of discovering a theory from extensive data collection and analysis (Patton, 2014). Phenomenology was the only design appropriate for scholarly analysis of the lived experiences of spiritual intelligence in leaders and how that might influence trust (Moustakas, 1994).

Definitions

Emotional intelligence: "The ability to monitor one's own and others' feelings and emotions, to discriminate among them and to use this information to guide one's own thinking and actions" (Koohbanani et al., 2013, p. 315); the ability to understand, perceive, and use emotions to enhance thought and relationships (Knight et al., 2015).

Executive leaders: C-level employees as defined by the organization's hierarchy. Examples include CEO, CFO, CIO, and Chief Technology Officer (CTO).

General employee: Employees holding a title of vice president or below as defined by the organization's hierarchy. These employees could hold a managerial position or no leadership role.

Interpersonal intelligence: Understanding how to communicate with and understand other people and how to work collaboratively (Gardner, 1983).

Intrapersonal intelligence: Understanding the inner world of emotions and thoughts and the ability to control them and work with them consciously (Gardner, 1983).

Organizational trust: An employee's belief that the organization will act as he or she has anticipated (Liu & Wang, 2013).

Senior leaders: Employees holding a title of senior vice president or above as defined by the organization's hierarchy. These leaders also hold a title of executive vice president, president, CEO, CIO, or CFO.

Spiritual intelligence: "The ability to behave with compassion and wisdom while maintaining inner and outer peace regardless of the circumstances" (Wigglesworth, 2012, p. 8).

Spiritual leadership: "The values, attitudes, and behaviors . . . necessary to intrinsically motivate one's self and others . . . through calling and membership and encompasses qualities of faith, love, vision, inspiration, service, and discipleship" (Fry, 2003, p. 695).

Assumptions

There were three assumptions in this study. First, I assumed that the difference between spirituality and religion was clearly communicated and understood. Second, I assumed that participants would answer interview questions candidly and honestly. Maintaining confidentiality of the participants was intended to promote honest responses. Third, I assumed that the participants had experienced the phenomenon of spiritual intelligence. The inclusion criteria called for executive or senior leaders, and employees who reported to them but did not require leaders to have self-proclaimed experience with spiritual intelligence.

Scope and Delimitations

The scope of this study included both executive or senior leaders, and employees who reported to them in a large global financial organization. I intended to include at least 20 participants, and data saturation was achieved after 16 interviews (see Saunders et al., 2017). The participants included senior leaders with a title of senior vice president or above and employees who reported to them with a title of vice president or below.

The ratio of participants was half leaders and half employees. The reasoning behind this ratio was to account for potential leader bias regarding the perception of trust in the organization. An equivalent sample of employees enhanced credibility of the study. I conducted 1-hour semistructured interviews using an interview script with a list of openended questions.

The selection criteria for this population were based on the participant's position in the organization. Senior leaders were defined as holding a job title of senior vice president or higher. General employees were defined as holding a job title of vice president or lower. The inclusion criteria called for senior leaders because they were perceived as having the power to influence organizational trust. An equivalent sample of general employees was included to account for the possibility of bias in leaders' perception of trust in the organization. The study addressed the role of spiritual intelligence in senior leaders and their influence on trust. The perspectives of senior leaders, based on their lived experiences with spiritual intelligence, provided insight regarding the role of spiritual intelligence in influencing trust within the organization.

In this study, I used a sample of executive and senior level corporate leaders as well as general employees. My initial design called for executive level leaders only, but there were fewer than 10 executives to choose from, which did not meet Walden University's recommended requirement for a phenomenological study. I expanded the sample to include senior level leaders to ensure data saturation. I recruited participants from one large global company in one specific industry. This company has three major organizational structures with multiple lines of business with different geographical U.S. locations to allow for a diverse population.

Limitations

This study may have been limited by the participants' understanding of the difference between spirituality and religion. Understanding the distinction was critical for data collection. My lack of control over participants' honesty in answering questions was another limitation. The study may also have been limited by participants not having experience with the phenomenon.

In addition, participant selection bias could have influenced the outcomes of this study. Limiting the sample to executive and senior leaders in the organization may have resulted in a biased viewpoint. This was taken into consideration when I designed the study to include the experiences of senior leadership and employees. Adding general employees' perception of trust in the organization helped account for the possibility of bias in the leaders' perception of trust in the organization. Researcher bias was also a concern in this qualitative study. I limited the risk of personal bias by transcribing interviews exactly and using the participants' words to obtain the results, not my interpretations.

Significance of the Study

The results of this study added to the body of knowledge on spiritual intelligence. While scholars debate the operational definition for spirituality and spiritual intelligence, this study may further the understanding of the influence of a leader's spiritual intelligence on the development of organizational trust. Studies on spiritual leadership indicated that spiritual intelligence and a combination of other leadership factors (e.g., emotional intelligence, servant leadership) work together to form a transformational leadership style conducive to building a culture of trust within an organization (Bligh, 2017; Gieseke, 2014; Gilbert et al., 2016).

Significance to Practice

The potential contribution of this study was that it might not only bring new insight to the study of spiritual intelligence, but it may influence leadership development. Organizations that experience low trust levels might consider spiritual intelligence development programs to change their corporate culture. The results of this study may be the catalyst to inspire leaders to take a new approach toward developing their leadership skills.

Significance to Theory

For scholars, the results of this study may inspire future research into spiritual intelligence. Research on the factors that create and maintain trust in organizations, servant leadership, and the elements that form a spiritual leader are all positive social change initiatives. The results of this study may also add to the scholarly knowledge of organizational trust.

This study filled the gap in the literature on how the spiritual intelligence of leaders influences trust in their organizations. A significant relationship exists between spiritual intelligence and transformational leadership (Gieseke, 2014). This study might provide insight into future research on spiritual intelligence and transformational leadership.

Significance to Social Change

Research into the spiritual intelligence of leaders may result in findings that could produce bolder, wiser, more self-aware and compassionate leaders. Insights from this study may improve the quality of organizational leaders and may also lead to positive social on a broader scale by bringing these qualities home to families and communities. The results of this study might be the catalyst for organizational leaders to learn how to behave with greater wisdom and compassion.

Summary and Transition

In Chapter 1, I introduced the need to research spiritual intelligence from the perspective of leaders' lived experience of the phenomenon. The lack of trust between leaders and employees was the research problem addressed in the study. I hoped to gain a better understanding of the influence of leaders' spiritual intelligence on organizational trust.

The conceptual framework for this study was based on various intelligence theories. Because the interest in spirituality in the workplace has grown and leaders have gained interest in workplace spirituality, it became necessary to develop a better understanding for spiritual leadership development. The purpose of this study was to identify the role of spiritual intelligence in leader influence on organizational trust and report the lived experiences of senior leaders of a global insurance company regarding their spiritual intelligence and trust. Data collection was accomplished through semistructured interviews using open-ended questions with a population of 16 employees in a global insurance organization, which resulted in data saturation (see Saunders et al., 2017). Research on the factors that create and maintain trust in organizations, servant leadership, and the elements that form a spiritual leader are all positive social change initiatives.

In Chapter 2, I present a review of the literature that addressed leadership theories and spiritual intelligence. The literature review provides background on spirituality, servant leadership, transformational leadership, emotional and spiritual intelligence, and organizational trust. These theories formed a sound conceptual framework to conduct an analysis of the role of spiritual intelligence in a leader's influence on organizational trust.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

The purpose of this phenomenological study was to identify the role of spiritual intelligence in leader influence on organizational trust and report the lived experiences of senior leaders who are employed in a global insurance company. Distrust and suspicion are growing, and confidence in many institutions is lacking (Carucci & Hansen, 2015). The problem appears to be a lack of spiritual intelligence to create an environment that promotes ethical behavior and organizational effectiveness (Ajike, 2016)

A lack of organizational trust can negatively impact organizational effectiveness, degenerate moral and ethical behavior, and deteriorate the integrity of an organization (Bansal, 2016; Jason, 2014; Zuppa et al., 2016). One of the outcomes of this study was to provide a deeper understanding of a leader's spiritual intelligence and the potential application in leadership development. Much of the research on spiritual intelligence has been focused on defining the phenomenon and explaining how to tap into spiritual intelligence, rather than demonstrating practical business applications to leadership development.

My professional experience spans more than 30 years in military and civilian leadership roles. Throughout this time, I personally experienced the phenomenon of spiritual intelligence and observed it in other leaders. I also experienced work environments that had high levels of organizational trust and others that had low levels of organizational trust. I noticed the organizations with high levels of trust also had leaders with a perceived high level of spiritual intelligence. Conversely, organizations with low trust had leaders with low or no sign of spiritual intelligence.

Researchers have studied different aspects of leadership theories, styles, and behaviors such as transformational leadership, servant leadership, and emotional intelligence (Amram, 2007; Greenleaf, 1970; Hildebrant, 2011). In this literature review, I examine leadership theories, styles, and behaviors and expand on the theory of spiritual intelligence as an important aspect of leadership development. For this study, spiritual intelligence was defined as a leader's ability to think, judge, and react to each situation with prophetic inspiration. The term prophetic was used because it had no reference to a specific religion, but referred rather to a fundamental belief in some power greater than humans.

This literature review was structured to provide breadth and depth to the study of spiritual intelligence including different leadership theories and styles. The review includes the literature search strategy and the conceptual framework used to support the study. The body of this review includes the concepts of effective leadership, leadership theories, and organizational trust. The review concludes with a summary of the findings.

Literature Search Strategy

Research for this study was conducted through Walden University's online library and the Google Scholar online search engine. The following databases were used to search the literature: ABI/INFORM Complete, Academic Search Complete, Dissertations & Theses at Walden University, EBSCO eBooks, Emerald Insight, ProQuest Central, SAGE Premier, and Thoreau.

The key search terms used in this research included spiritual intelligence, spirituality, spiritual leadership, servant leadership, transformational leadership, organizational trust, spiritual leadership and trust, spiritual intelligence and trust, spirituality and trust, servant leadership and trust, spiritual leadership and transformational leadership, spiritual intelligence and transformational leadership, spirituality and servant leadership, spiritual intelligence and servant leadership, spiritual leadership and servant leadership, emotional intelligence, emotional intelligence and trust, emotional intelligence and spiritual *intelligence, emotional intelligence* and *spirituality, emotional intelligence* and *spiritual leadership, emotional intelligence* and *transformational leadership, multiple intelligence* and *trust, multiple intelligence, effective leadership, leadership theories, leadership trust, leadership integrity, leadership ethics,* and *moral leadership.* Additionally, I searched for authors of important articles to find related articles by the same authors. Lastly, I reviewed the reference pages of articles and dissertations to find related sources. The search resulted in over 300 articles, dissertations, and books from as recent as the current year and going back to over 30 years ago, all relevant to this study. In this study, I referenced 157 sources, and 87% were published within the last 5 years.

Conceptual Framework

Many psychologists and scholars have explored the phenomenon of spirituality. Over the last two decades, researchers have examined spirituality as a form of intelligence. Spiritual intelligence (SQ) has been defined many ways and continues to be debated as a legitimate form of intelligence. In this study, I defined SQ as the ability to think, judge, and react to each situation with prophetic inspiration. I used the term prophetic because it had no reference to a specific religion, but referred rather to a fundamental belief that there is some power greater than humans.

Intelligence is a complex concept and has been the focus of research for many years. Studying intelligence, sharing the meaning of intelligence, and applying this knowledge to the field of education is attributed to the works of Gardner (1983, 1999), Sternberg (1988, 1997), and Perkins (1995). Gardner (1983) proposed a theory of multiple intelligences. Originally, Gardner (1983) identified seven types of intelligence (kinesthetic, interpersonal, intrapersonal, linguistic, mathematical, musical, and spatial). Gardner never legitimized spiritual intelligence but considered adding existential intelligence to the list. In 1999, Gardner added the eighth intelligence, naturalistic, while also suggesting a philosophical intelligence that would incorporate the spiritual, moral, transcendental, and religious intelligences.

To examine the complexity of human intelligence and imagination, researchers should consider more than IQ and EQ (Zohar & Marshall, 2001). The ability for human beings to be creative, insightful, and discerning takes spiritual intelligence (Radhika, 2014). Gardner (1999) viewed spirituality as a religious, theological, mystical, and transcendent phenomenon. Conversely, he viewed existentialism as an understanding of self in relation to the cosmos, including the significance of life and the meaning of death. Gardner decided not to include spiritual intelligence in the list of intelligences. Gardner argued that cognitivebased conversations of spirituality were problematic because the essence of spirit was primarily seen as phenomenological.

Zohar and Marshall (2001) defined SQ as "the intelligence with which we address and solve problems of meaning and value" (p. 3). In the simplest terms, SQ provides direction and the ability to choose right from wrong. SQ allows people to voice, defend, and apply their personal moral standards. People use SQ to expand their capacity to make greater contributions to the service of others (Radhika, 2014). Zohar defined 12 principles of spiritual intelligence, and five are frequently addressed in the literature: self-awareness, compassion, humility, asking why, and being value led. Emmons (2000) defined SQ using five core abilities:

the capacity for transcendence; the ability to enter into heightened spiritual states of consciousness; the ability to invest everyday activities, events, and relationships with a sense of the sacred; the ability to utilize spiritual resources to solve problems in living; and the capacity to engage in virtuous behavior or to be virtuous (to show

forgiveness, the express gratitude, to be humble, to display compassion). (p. 10) SQ includes deep inner resources to give people the capacity to care and the power to tolerate and adapt (Radhika, 2014). SQ aligns personal values with a clear sense of purpose (Radhika, 2014).

Wigglesworth (2012) defined SQ as "the ability to behave with wisdom and compassion, while maintaining inner and outer peace, regardless of the situation" (p. 9). SQ is separate from spirituality and religion. SQ is viewed as skills developed over time. Wigglesworth broke down SQ into 21 skills arranged into four quadrants: ego selfawareness, universal awareness, ego self-mastery, and spiritual presence/social mastery. SQ allows people to stay calm and focused in the face of crisis and chaos, to maintain a selfless and altruistic attitude toward others, and to have a relaxed perspective on life (Radhika, 2014).

A servant leader seeks to fill the needs of followers by providing them with the tools and support necessary to accomplish their goals (Zimmerer, 2013). Servant leaders influence organizational culture through example and by creating a culture of trust. One of the factors in creating a trust culture is the ability to generate quality interpersonal relationships (Korsgaard et al., 2015). A lack of organizational trust could be addressed through the development of servant leadership patterns within the organization. Low-trust organizations result in decreased job fulfillment, poor work quality, low motivation, and high employee turnover (Sinclair, 2013).

The phenomenon of trust has been explored by social science researchers including Fukuyama, Deutsch, and Barber (Balliet & Van Lange, 2013). Deutsch (1958) provided one of the earliest observations of trust in social situations in which one person's loss or gain is dependent on another person's behavior. Trust is a dynamic, interpersonal connection between an employee and a leader (Le & Lei, 2018). Balliet and Van Lange (2013) argued that trust is essential to initiate, establish, and maintain social relationships.

Effective Leadership

A framework that integrates transformational, servant, and spiritual leadership theories is needed to create a future for cogent leadership theories. Latham (2014) proposed a roadmap for future leadership theory research to address an inadequate definition of effective leadership. Latham argued that effective leadership must operate free of context, include measurable variables, and present predictable relationships. Latham pointed out that human beings are not predictable and do not always obey the immutable natural laws of science. Spirituality could be a competitive advantage when it comes to organizational effectiveness and performance (Latham, 2014).

Effective leadership was defined as achieving high quantity and quality standards of job performance through people (Popoola & Zaid, 2015). Researchers have found a relationship between spiritual values, spiritual practices, and effective leadership (Rahal & Rimsr, 2016). Popoola and Zaid posited that additional competencies of effective leadership include: integrity, self-efficacy, and emotional intelligence. Effective leadership is the key to organizational success, and identifying the appropriate leadership model is also essential to organizational success (Raddanipour & Siadat, 2013).

A comprehensive definition of success is necessary to assess effective leadership. Researchers have examined how to leverage leadership theories and styles to create an environment beneficial to all stakeholders (Latham, 2014). Latham (2014) argued that the increase in workforce diversity in a global environment complicates the leadership role. Success is often measured financially and often at the cost of other stakeholders, society, or the environment (Latham, 2014). The most effective leaders combine different styles of leadership depending on the situation, allowing them to act quickly in emergency situations and include the whole team in the process (Hamstra, Van Yperen, Wisse, & Sassenberg, 2014).

Leader success is measured by subordinate loyalty, organizational effectiveness, and the ability to build psychological capital and well-being with employees (C. Chen et al., 2013). C. Chen et al. (2013) confirmed that servant leadership influences a subordinate's eudemonic well-being. C. Chen et al. specified that through the creation of a positive work environment, servant leaders enable employees to develop higher professional goals. The result is increased motivation and greater productivity (C. Chen et al., 2013).

Virtue-based leadership principles are a useful approach for leaders (Caldwell, 2017). Ethical leadership involves the advancement of moral conduct while developing follower commitment (Skubinn & Herzoz, 2016). Transformative leadership is a model that enables leaders to demonstrate their ethical commitment to employees and integrate the ethical elements of other leadership perspectives such as transformational and servant leadership (Caldwell, 2017).

Researchers have examined how the spiritually intelligent leader improves leadership effectiveness. Hyson (2013) looked at how leaders use their spiritual intelligent skill set to stay focused, motivate others, and produce more effective results. Borrowing from Wigglesworth's (2012) research on the 21 skills associated with spiritual intelligence, Hyson composed the four cornerstones of spiritually intelligent leaders (SQLs). The first attribute is the awareness of time and space. SQLs know how to take time out, refresh, and return refocused on the situation at hand. The second attribute is a tolerance for imperfection. The SQL knows that no one is perfect, and mistakes sometimes happen. Fostering an atmosphere of learning helps others feel more comfortable to takes risks and be vulnerable. The third attribute is servant leadership. SQLs make a special effort to help others. The fourth attribute is radiating peace. The SQL has inner peace and can maintain it under pressure (Hyson, 2013). What makes SQLs special is they live these attributes every day (Hyson, 2013).

To address the leadership challenges of the 21st century, a convergence of leadership theories is necessary. Bass (1985) posited that transformational leadership occurs when leaders focus on the interest of employees, gain their acceptance, and inspire them to look beyond themselves and work toward a common goal. Transformational leadership, although successful, does not prevent abuse of power (Bass, 1985). Servant and spiritual leadership are emerging alternatives with quite a bit of overlap; however, research is still being done to validate these theories (Latham, 2014). Latham (2014) argued for theories that address how leaders can create value for multiple stakeholders. Latham also challenged researchers to have the courage to throw out the theories that do not address value creation.

Leadership Theories

Leadership theories include the emotional and moral aspects of leadership behaviors (Pawar, 2014; Spector, 2014). Bass (1985) introduced transformational leadership theory, focused on leadership behaviors like influence and motivation. Fry (2003) introduced spiritual leadership theory, focused on leadership behaviors like values and attitudes. Servant leadership is a philosophy, introduced by Greenleaf (1970), that focused on serving followers' needs. Researchers consider servant leadership a theory that shows concern towards followers and helps them develop and grow (Kashyap, 2016). Transformational leadership is an effective leadership style because it has significant effects on follower performance (Le & Lei, 2018). Bass (1985) argued that transformational leaders motivate followers by emphasizing the value of goals and working with the organization toward a common goal and perform beyond expectations. Leadership behavior has a direct influence on follower outcomes (Breevaart et al., 2014) and goal achievement can be predicted by leadership style (Hamstra et al., 2014). The development of spiritual leadership is positioned in the middle of other value-based leadership theories like transformational leadership and servant leadership (Gotsis & Grimani, 2017).

There is growing interest in studies on the link between spirituality and organizational leadership (Geh, 2014; Mohla & Aggarwal, 2014; Yusof & Mohamad, 2014). Studies over the past 10 years have shown that the effectiveness of leaders is associated with their spirituality (Yusof & Mohamad, 2014). When highlighting the importance of spirituality in the workplace, how spirituality impacts employees and the organization are the main areas of empirical research (Yusof & Mohamad, 2014). The emphasis of spirituality in leadership is important to future leaders because it provides new knowledge and skill as well as develops a higher level of emotional and spiritual maturity. A heightened interest in spirituality also opens us up to a greater understanding of the meaning of our own lives (Geh, 2014).

Leadership style affects the eudemonic well-being of subordinates (C. Chen et al. 2013). Leadership style also illustrates how an individual chooses to manage any given situation to drive employee motivation and satisfaction (Walker, 2015). Leaders should become more aware of their own style and make the necessary adjustments to create a more positive work environment. Additionally, leaders who create an environment of

autonomy will encourage employees to internalize their motivation to produce eudemonic well-being (C. Chen et al. 2013).

Servant leadership refers to a behavior that demonstrates leaders' desire to serve first (Chan & Mak, 2014). When servant leadership was first introduced it brought a moral dimension to the leadership field (Sousa & van Dierendonck, 2017). Servant leaders embody ethical values, inspire trust, offer empathy and emotional support, act as role models, and place the satisfaction of subordinate needs before their own (Chiniara & Bentein, 2016). Leaders who desire a personal approach to leadership, quality relationships, and open communication seek to cultivate a servant leadership culture (Flynn, Smither, & Walker, 2015).

Transformational Leadership Theory

Bass (1985) defined transformational leadership as leaders who create a culture of helping others and influence others toward organizational goals. Transformational leadership theory also emphasizes how leaders elevate follower perceptions of themselves in ways that enable them to perform and achieve at levels that exceed expectations (Schaubroeck et al., 2016). Transformational leadership theory focuses on the leader's influence on followers by way of intellectual stimulation, inspiration, and individual attention to motivate toward goal achievement. Research findings by Schaubroeck et al. (2016) indicated that transformational and ethical leadership are both influential behaviors, even among leaders with no formal authority.

Pallas (2016) found a statistically significant correlation between emotional intelligence and transformational leadership. Additionally, Potter, Egbelakin, and Phipps (2018) found a relationship between emotional intelligence and transformational leadership. These findings might imply that emotional intelligence is an antecedent to transformational leadership. Leaders who understand emotions are better suited to develop relationships with followers (Seena, Suresh, & Ravindranadan, 2017). Followers want to know that their leaders care about them.

Ethical leadership, spiritual leadership, and servant leadership can all be classified as transformational (Gieseke, 2014; Gilbert et al., 2016; van Dierendonck, Stam, Boersma, de Windt, & Alkema, 2014). Mahembe and Engelbrecht (2013) referred to transformational and servant leadership as examples of value-based theories of leadership. These valuebased leadership models can be considered transformational because of their focus on leader behavior, emotions, and moral values; unlike the traditional leadership models that are based strictly on cost-benefit and leaders-follower exchange relationships (C. Chen et al., 2013). Spiritual or spirit-centered leadership has been a hot topic in business literature for the last decade (Crossman, 2011; Fry, 2013; Hyson, 2013; & Maharana et al., 2014). Spiritual leadership is characterized by high morals and ethics, making spiritual leaders ideal to influence and motivate employees to go beyond self-interests for the good of others and society (Afsar et al., 2016).

Spiritual Leadership Theory

Spiritual leadership theory is associated with forming a learning organization, bringing people together, and creating a sense of calling and membership to the organization. "A spiritual leader is a person who provides spiritual survival of organizational members using values, attitudes, and behaviors that are essential for his/her internal motivation and that of others" (Raddanipour & Siadat, 2013, p. 186). Spiritual leaders have an important role in organizational effectiveness (Zavvareh & Samangooei, 2013). Followers become more willing to share in the responsibility of harmonizing compassion and wisdom in a more ethical work environment (Zavvareh & Samangooei, 2013). The expected result is increased motivation, higher performance, and greater organizational commitment (Mohla & Aggarwal, 2014).

A universal definition of spirituality continues to be open for interpretation. Crossman (2011) posited that spirituality can be distinguished from religion in which it is an unsystematic, individually interpreted, private experience whereas religion is a public and institutionalized process based on sacred texts, rituals, and practices. Researchers have examined that spirituality impacts an individual's attitude, behavior, and decision-making process (Kaur, Sambasivan, & Kumar, 2013). Spiritual leadership combines transformational and servant leadership with spiritual, ethical, and value-based leadership models to create a combination of core competencies that develop into a behavior model for the spiritual leader (Hildebrant, 2011).

Crossman (2011) highlighted the relationship between spiritual leadership and other value-based leadership theories like transformational and servant leadership, while contributing to the theoretical understandings necessary to develop spiritual leadership into a workable paradigm. Spiritual leadership is part of the value-based leadership theories that serve as a response to disturbing situations, non-ethical leadership, and abuse in an unhealthy organization (Zavvareh & Samangooei, 2013). Spiritual leadership builds an environment of respect, ethics, values and integrity. However, it begins with the leader's own ethics and integrity. The benefit spiritual leadership brings to the organization includes increased performance, greater employee job satisfaction, and higher rates of return on investment (Hildebrant, 2011).

Leadership is defined as the decisions and actions of a leader that are intended to influence followers (Longest, 2017). Spiritual leadership takes into consideration the social good with a history of ties to corporate social responsibility. Therefore, spiritual leaders are motivated more by their contribution to the social good rather than the money they earn (Zavvareh & Samangooei, 2013). The purpose of spiritual leadership is to develop the spiritual well-being of both leaders and followers through making a difference in life and a sense of belonging (Fry, 2003; Mohla & Aggarwal, 2014). This type of leadership brings real meaning and importance to an employee's job (Raddanipour & Siadat, 2013). Spiritual leaders have the capacity to build organizational trust and compassion (Crossman, 2011).

A leader is an influential role model within the organization and instrumental in fostering the development of spiritual organizations (Geh, 2014). Dougherty (2011) examined spiritual leadership theory (SLT) and found that the qualities of a spiritual leader increased organizational productivity and commitment. Geh (2014) posited that organizational spiritual leadership is about managing the spiritual energy of an organization starting with the power to feel in a leader, then spreading it throughout the organization. Spiritual leadership can also be connected to Servanthood (Crossman, 2011). Servanthood was first composed by Greenleaf (1970) as a leader who considers the common good or the interest of people before themselves.

Servant Leadership

Greenleaf first introduced the concept of servant leadership in his 1970 essay, *The Servant as Leader*, where service and meaning were brought together. Servant leadership has been defined as "a leader who has a sense of values and consciously serves these values in his or her leadership style" (Zohar & Marshall, 2001, p. 33). In American business, values are defined as demonstrating excellence, fulfilling potential, and showing a commitment to never ending growth. Over the last few decades, values have strayed from those traditional eastern values like compassion, humility, gratitude, and service to family and earth (Zohar & Marshall, 2001). The concept of servant leadership inspires subordinates to generate better awareness, trust, learning, and spiritual fulfillment at work (C. Chen et al., 2013). The term service is at the core of servant leadership. The function of a servant leader is to put people's interest before self-interest (van Dierendonck et al., 2014). The result is greater tolerance, open-mindedness, patience, optimism, proactiveness, and a willingness to learn by the employee. From an ethical standpoint, a leader who recognizes the value of moral and ethical behavior is worthy of the trust of employees, customers, and business stakeholders (Fry, 2003).

C. Chen et al. (2013) discovered an interesting discrepancy between supervisor and subordinate perception of servant leadership. A high proportion of supervisors rated themselves higher than their subordinates, suggesting that supervisors overestimate themselves, or employees do not perceive the leadership values as much as their supervisors perceive in themselves (C. Chen et al., 2013). Although servant leadership has mostly positive effects on followers, some servant leaders could become obsessed with the needs of followers and lose sight of the organization. A spiritual or transformational leader focuses on the needs of the organization (Geh, 2014).

The concept of servant leadership has its roots in the Bible. "For even the Son of Man came not to be served but to serve, and to give his life as a ransom for many" (Mark 10:45, English Standard Version). Greenleaf (1970) introduced the concept of servant leadership to the world of leadership studies. A servant leader is the opposite of an authoritarian style leader who is primarily concerned with power and wealth (Lynch & Friedman, 2013). Lynch & Friedman suggested that spiritual individuals are much more likely to become servant leaders since the concepts are so very closely related. Academic studies on servant leadership focused on follower growth, empowerment, and ethical behavior (Chiniara & Bentein, 2016). Crossman (2011) found a clear relationship between servant leadership and spiritual leadership. Trust, humility, vision and integrity are descriptors found in both servant leadership and spiritual leadership literature (Winston & Fields, 2015). Crossman's big picture view of the commonalities between spiritual leadership and other value-based leadership theories helped to develop the concept of servant leadership and build its application to organization management and added to the literature on leadership theories.

Crossman (2011) examined the synergies that appear to exist between spiritual leadership and environmental leadership. Commonalities include social responsibility, good stewardship, servanthood, and a sense of connectedness (Crossman, 2011). Crossman established the relationship between business and spirituality through the early works of Tawney, Weber, and Maslow. Tawney argued that the Christian values of thrifty, diligence, sobriety and frugality are the very qualities valued in business (Crossman, 2011). Weber focused on spiritual matters and the relationship with economic life and rationality (Crossman, 2011). Maslow believed that everything we do is tied to some sort of spiritual values (Crossman, 2011).

A spiritual or transformational leader focuses on the needs of the organization, unlike a servant leader who focuses on both the needs of followers and the needs of society (Lynch & Friedman, 2013). Little is known about the antecedents or leader traits associated with servant leadership (Flynn et al., 2015). The ideal leader is a servant but must also have a moral compass to be a spiritual servant leader. Zohar and Marshall (2001) posited that a person high in spiritual intelligence is also likely to be a servant leader; someone who is responsible for bringing higher vision and value to others and showing them how to use it. A person with spiritual intelligence inspires other people (Zohar & Marshall, 2001).

Researchers have examined the relationship between servant leadership and organizational trust. Researchers found that servant leadership was an antecedent of organizational trust (Sinclair, 2013). High levels of trust increase employee motivation and decreases cost for control mechanisms due to the improved self-control of employees. Emphasis is placed on leadership to create a stimulus for driving toward organizational goals. One leadership model that harmonizes interpersonal skills with organizational goals is servant leadership (van Dierendonck et al., 2014).

Intelligence Theories

Emotional Intelligence

Emotional Intelligence (EQ) is the ability to identify, assess, and manage the emotions of one's self and others intelligently (Gardner, 1983). Understanding the emotions of others and the ability to manage those emotions can help with leader success and follower job satisfaction (Gardner, 1983). Emotional intelligence is the ability to understand behavioral reactions and the motivation behind those patterns (Yadav & Punia, 2016). Leaders who can regulate their own emotions, read others' emotions, and effectively communicate typically exhibit high levels of emotional intelligence and facilitate high performance in their organization (Nikoui, 2015; Seena et al., 2017).

Goleman (2014) argued that emotional intelligence consists of four multidimensional components such as empathy, social skill, self-awareness and selfregulation. Emotional intelligence is different from other intelligences because it focuses on skills and abilities in the emotional realm like self-awareness, empathy, and quality communication (Freed, 2016; Seena et al., 2017). Authentic leaders who demonstrate empathy, compassion and support for others develop strong relationships with their team. Building relationships and encouragement are characteristics of both servant leaders and emotionally intelligent leaders (Chan & Mak, 2014; Goleman, 2014).

There are three skills of emotional intelligence that influence the personality of leaders: self-awareness, recognizing the emotions of other people, and dealing with the emotions of other people (Cic, Mulej, & Zizek, 2018). These skills intertwine personality and social skills. Self-awareness is key because a leader should be aware of their own emotions and be able to modify potential negative behavior (Zhang, Cao, & Wang, 2018). Dealing with the emotions of other people is a leader's ability to understand how to react to certain feelings and the impact on other people (Cic et al., 2018). Lastly, successful leaders are aware of employee's needs, concerns, and feelings while providing them guidance to achieve their professional goals (Goleman, 2014).

Researchers have examined the relationship between emotional intelligence and transformational leadership (Potter, Egbelakin, Phipps, & Balaei, 2018; Zhang et al., 2018). Transformational leaders display inspirational motivation, demonstrate effective communication skills, and create a vision of the future that inspires followers to commit (Echevarria, 2015). Transformational leaders are considered agents of social and organizational change. Researchers examined the relationship between emotional intelligence and other leadership behaviors and found that managers with higher emotional intelligence prefer open communication and proactive leadership styles (Zhang et al., 2018).

Barbuto, Gottfredson, and Searle (2014) examined emotional intelligence as an antecedent to servant leadership. Their results suggested that emotional intelligence is a good predictor of servant leadership from a leader's perspective, but not from a follower's perspective. Du Plessis et al. (2015) conducted a similar study to investigate the relationships between servant leadership, emotional intelligence and trust. Their results provided evidence for the relationship between emotional intelligence and servant leadership. The significance of these studies is important in the understanding of servant leader behaviors and how emotional intelligence training might be a necessary step in the development of servant leaders (Beck, 2014; du Plessis et al., 2015).

Findings from Seena et al.'s (2017) study revealed spiritual intelligence as having crucial importance on a person's emotional intelligence and well-being. People with higher emotional intelligence benefit from a greater sense of creativity, critical thinking, lower anxiety, and ability to develop strong relationships with others (Nikoopour & Esfandiari, 2017). Wills (2018) replicated previous studies of EQ and SQ (Yadav & Punia, 2016) and although she confirmed the relationship between EQ and SQ, Wills found that SQ factors to predict EQ and EQ factors to predict SQ were much less in the U.S. versus India. The significance of these findings is that predictive relationships between EQ and SQ may be influenced by different cultures (Wills, 2018).

Spiritual Intelligence

Spiritual intelligence (SQ) has been an emerging topic for over a decade. Scholars are still in debate on whether SQ should be considered a legitimate intelligence or remain an elusive construct. Fry and Wigglesworth (2013) argued the existence of a multi-level ontology that could serve as a foundation for a being-centered theory of spiritual intelligence. Spiritual intelligence is "the ability to behave with altruistic love through wisdom and compassion while maintaining inner and outer peace regardless of the circumstances" (Fry & Wigglesworth, 2013, p. 34). Future research is still needed on workplace spirituality as well as the role of spiritual intelligence and its influence on spiritual leadership.

Spirituality is an individual experience, searching for the meaning of life, a quest for existential understanding, looking for personal truths (Crossman, 2011). Spirituality has no class system or doctrine, whereas religion is characterized by a class system and a doctrine (Crossman, 2011). The definition of spiritual intelligence throughout the literature references many of the same characteristics as spirituality and similarly contrasts with the definition of religion. It is important to note this contrast while studying the phenomenon of spiritual intelligence (Hildebrant, 2011). "Spiritual intelligence has been proposed as a measure of an individual's propensity toward spiritual leadership" (Hildebrant, 2011, p. 61).

Wigglesworth left her full-time job in human resources to create her own consulting company focused on spiritual development (Wigglesworth, 2012). She designed the SQ21 spiritual intelligence assessment instrument to identify 21 measurable SQ skills. These skills presented in faith-neutral terms, help people understand and increase their own spiritual intelligence (Wigglesworth, 2012). A model for spiritual leader development was then introduced in a co-authored paper (Fry & Wigglesworth, 2013) based on their theory of spiritual intelligence.

As Wigglesworth's own spiritual growth occurred, she recognized a direct impact on her effectiveness as a leader (Wigglesworth, 2012). Working in human resources, she understood the sensitivity of talking about religion or anything that sounds religious in the workplace (Wigglesworth, 2012). This was the beginning of Wigglesworth's work in translating spiritual intelligence into universal terms that are free from religious associations. Through this process, spiritual skills and competencies were identified along with a scientific way to measure these skills (Wigglesworth, 2012).

Wigglesworth studied the works of Daniel Goldman on emotional intelligence (EQ)(Wigglesworth, 2012). Goldman highlighted three skills for building relationships: emotional self-awareness, empathy, and emotional self-control (Wigglesworth, 2012). These skills are important because they are the foundation for working with spiritual intelligence (Wigglesworth, 2012). Although spiritual intelligence is less accepted than emotional intelligence, it is slowly making its way around philosophical and psychological scholars as well as the business world. Covey (2004) identified spiritual intelligence as a key component of leadership. "Spiritual intelligence is the central and most fundamental of all the intelligences because it becomes the source of guidance for the others" (Covey, 2004, p. 53).

Wigglesworth became certified in the Goldman and Boyatis methodology of emotional intelligence and attended many emotional intelligence conferences (Wigglesworth, 2012). She believed someone should do for SQ that Goldman and Boyatis did for EQ. Wigglesworth searched for researchers and scholars and found no one working on developing a spiritual intelligence methodology. This was the motivation for her to leave her full-time employment to start her own business. The first step was to develop some hypotheses and begin describing these spiritual intelligence skills from a low-level novice to a high-level expert (Wigglesworth, 2012). These skills would fall into four quadrants just like Goldman's EQ competency framework, except SQ skills would be a step up (Wigglesworth, 2012).

Wigglesworth (2102) created a chart to identify the 21 skills of SQ and presented these skills as levels from one to five. She created a questionnaire, validated it, tested it,

made adjustments, and tested it again. The result was a self-assessment online instrument that asks approximately 130 questions to measure 21 skills (Wigglesworth, 2012).

Zohar and Marshall (2001) explored spiritual intelligence from a psychology, neurology, anthropology, and cognitive science viewpoint. Zohar and Marshall argued that spiritual intelligence is viewed as how we address and solve problems of meaning and value. IQ, known as intelligence quotient, is our intellectual or rational intelligence (Zohar & Marshall, 2001). EQ, known as emotional intelligence, is our awareness of feelings both self and in others (Zohar & Marshall, 2001). SQ, known as spiritual intelligence, is our ability to answer the question why and allows us to be creative and compassionate (Hacker & Washington, 2017; Zohar & Marshall, 2001).

It is SQ that gives people the ability to discern right from wrong (Zohar & Marshall, 2001). SQ gives people their moral sense. SQ is used to challenge the question of good and evil. SQ is used to envision unrealized possibilities and to dream and aspire (Zohar & Marshall, 2001). SQ is a transformative power (Zohar & Marshall, 2001). While EQ focuses on how to behave in any situation, SQ allows people to determine if they want to be in that situation (Zohar & Marshall, 2001). "SQ must show up in our actions and our behaviors" (Wigglesworth, 2012, p. 9).

Zohar and Marshall (2001) examined three psychological processes. Freud defined the primary and secondary processes (Zohar & Marshall, 2001). The primary process is associated with the id: instinct, body, emotion, and the unconscious (Zohar & Marshall, 2001). The secondary process is associated with the ego: conscious and rational mind (Zohar & Marshall, 2001). Zohar and Marshall linked the secondary process to IQ based on the serial neural wiring in the brain. They linked the primary process to EQ based on the associative neural wiring in the brain. Therefore, SQ would be considered the third neural system based on the synchronous neural oscillations that unify data across the whole brain (Zohar & Marshall, 2001).

"Conventional religion is an externally imposed set of rules and beliefs" (Zohar & Marshall, 2001, p. 9). SQ is about a person's inner self. SQ is the intelligence that rests in that deep part of the self that is connected to wisdom from beyond the ego; it is the intelligence with which people not only recognize existing values, but with which new values are creatively discovered (Zohar & Marshall, 2001). Developing that wisdom and learning how to follow its guidance is the most vital part of spiritual intelligence (Wigglesworth, 2012).

Before the 1990's, researchers only examined two forms of brain neural organization: serial and parallel. Serial neural connections are the basis of IQ; allowing people to follow rules, think logically and rationally (Zohar & Marshall, 2001). Parallel neural network organization bundles a hundred thousand neurons and connects haphazardly to other bundles (Zohar & Marshall, 2001). This neural network is the basis of EQ; giving people emotion-driven, pattern recognizing, habit building intelligence (Zohar & Marshall, 2001). Both have different abilities, but neither operates with meaning; neither can ask the question why (Zohar & Marshall, 2001). This is where the work of Austrian neurologist, Singer, on unifying neural oscillations offers a third kind of thinking, unitive thinking, or spiritual intelligence (Zohar & Marshall, 2001).

Hildebrant (2011) examined the relationship between spiritual intelligence and moral development. Three measurement instruments for SQ were evaluated and the SISRI-24 instrument was selected (Hildebrant, 2011). The Perceived Leader Integrity Scale (PLIS) was used to measure moral development. Hildebrant validated SISRI-24 as a reliable measurement instrument for SQ. She found that the level of SQ was not affected by age, gender, or educational level. Religious affiliation and spiritual practices were found to be linked to the constructs used to measure SQ (Hildebrant, 2011). Hildebrant's results are consistent with the literature. The level of SQ and the stage of moral development were correlated (Hildebrant, 2011). Leaders with high moral character also have high levels of SQ (Hildebrant, 2011).

Dougherty (2011) explored the relationship between spirituality, spiritual intelligence, and leadership practices and found recurring themes in the definitions and interpretations of spirituality. These themes included: connectedness to or a relationship with a higher power, a search for the meaning of life, and beliefs and practices related to religion (Dougherty, 2011). Dougherty focused on college students and the literature confirmed a considerable interest in spirituality within the academic environment. "Spiritual intelligence has been characterized as a distinct set of mental capacities contributing to refined self-awareness, enhanced personal meaning, heightened spiritual stats of consciousness, and virtuous behavior" (Doughterty, 2011, pp. 1-2).

Dougherty (2011) reviewed the literature and focused on the major contributors in the study of spiritual intelligence (Emmons, Kwilecki, Mayer, Gardner, Wolman, Zohar and Marshall, Vaughan, Rogers and Dantley, Covey, Amram and Dryer, King and DeCicco). The general theme focused on the meaning, value, and purpose of life. Dougherty offered multiple definitions of spiritual intelligence and introduced two instruments developed to measure the construct.

Dougherty (2011) concluded that a significant correlation was measured between spirituality, spiritual intelligence, and leadership practices. The SISRI-24 instrument was used in the study to measure the level of SQ (Dougherty, 2011). Dougherty found this instrument to be reliable. However, because the population studied was limited to only BYU students, generalized statements about spirituality cannot be made across all populations (Dougherty, 2011).

"To have high spiritual intelligence is to be able to use the spiritual to bring greater context and meaning to living a richer and more meaningful life, to achieve a sense of personal wholeness, purpose, and direction" (Zohar & Marshall, 2001, p. 111). Wigglesworth (2012) argued that physical, cognitive, emotional, and spiritual intelligences should be developed to meet the demands of life and fulfill the desire to grow. These intelligences are interconnected in the same way Maslow's hierarchy of needs are developed (Wigglesworth, 2012). Lower level needs must be fulfilled before moving up to the higher levels (Wigglesworth, 2012).

Organizational values are critical to business success (Hildebrant, 2011). Organizations are made up individuals and it is those individuals that influence the values of the organization (Hildebrant, 2011). Personal values shape how leaders respond in times of conflict. People with the clearest personal values make choices based on principle and can identify ethical concerns even when they are not clearly visible (Hildebrant, 2011).

Organizational Trust

Trust is a common term but can have different meanings depending on context. In a social context, trust can be defined as a general willingness to be vulnerable (Zuppa et al., 2016). Trust is a dynamic, interpersonal link between people (Bligh, 2017). Trust is also typically viewed as reciprocal, expecting that others will exhibit the same behavior (Lusher, Kremer, & Robins, 2013). Trust is the framework for leader-follower relationships in the workplace (Le & Lei, 2018).

Trust is the root of all great leadership (Bligh, 2017). To foster trust among the followers of an organization, leaders need to pay more attention to practicing

transformational leadership (Le & Lei, 2018). Researchers found that emotional intelligence is an important element for trust to exist (Ansari & Malik, 2017). Trust has become a key component in most core leadership theories (Bligh, 2017). Trust in a leader is built on the character of a leader which is focused on how followers perceive a leader's characteristics, such as ability, integrity, dependability, and benevolence in the workplace (Goh & Low, 2014).

Trust is a key process in ethical, servant, and authentic leadership styles (Bligh, 2017). Transformational leaders become role models for their followers and through observation, they develop trust in them. Over time, followers learn more about their leaders providing evidence for their trustworthiness. Choi et al. (2015) posited that emotional intelligence creates the trustworthiness and authenticity of a person. Cognition-based trust is established through an individual's perception of another person's trustworthiness, which is based on that person's integrity, behavior, capability, and reputation (Pishdad-Bozorgi & Beliveau, 2016). Miao et al. (2014) found that higher levels of trustworthiness may be established through servant leader behavior.

Researchers have examined ways that trust can develop close relationships (Ansari & Malik, 2017). Communication is key to building strong trust-based relationships in the workplace (Seifert, Brockner, Bianchi, & Moon, 2016). Good working relationships are developed when values and attitudes are shared (Seifert et al., 2016). A willingness to build strong interpersonal relationships and being genuinely concerned about the well-being of subordinates mediate the impact of servant leadership on affective trust (Miao et al., 2014). Integrity is established when leaders and followers abide by a standard set of rules and ethical conduct. Honesty and integrity are ethical values characterized by spiritual managers (Faraji & Begzadeh, 2017). Leaders must develop and sustain perceptions of

integrity through justice, acting in ways that are consistent with their values and accountability (Bligh, 2017).

Perceptions of justice are important in determining trust in a leader or the organization. The ability to express personal views has a positive impact on the perception of fairness and productivity in the organization (Vanhala & Ritala, 2016). The perception of an ethical work climate is directly related to leader trust, implying that organizational elements might influence the perceptions of a leader's trustworthiness (Bligh, 2017). Organizational trust refers to both trust in individuals and trust in the organization as a whole (Vanhala, Heilmann, & Salminen, 2016).

Trust in organizational leadership tends to have a greater impact on organizational outcomes, such as whether or not an employee is committed to the company even if they receive a more attractive offer somewhere else. This example suggests that followers might develop different trust relationships with their immediate leaders versus leaders higher up in the organization (Bligh, 2017). Vanhala et al. (2016) examined employee trust in their organization, their future in that organization, and employee support for the evolution of interpersonal trust. Researchers have found that both organizational trust and leader trust were positively associated with servant leadership style and concluded that servant leadership was an antecedent of organizational trust and leader trust (Kashyap & Rangnekar, 2016).

Trust theories are based on social exchange theory, suggesting that trust forms through repeated exchange of interests between two entities, or through the interaction of a person's values, attitudes, and emotions (Liu & Wang, 2013). Liu and Wang (2013) found that managers need to earn employee trust to sustain long-term relationships. Establishing employee trust will aid in the development of the organization (Liu & Wang, 2013). Researchers have examined mutual trust and support the notion that when one party acts in a trustworthy manner, both parties are apt to have higher levels of trust (Koorsgaard, Brower, & Lester, 2015). To maintain a trust relationship with employees, organizations should focus on controlling the work-related risk to create an effective work environment (Liu & Wang, 2013).

Trust is a multi-faceted component, and the level of trust is related to the level of perceived risk (Knight et al., 2015). The connection between trust and risk comes from a reciprocal relationship in that risk creates the opportunity for trust that can subsequently lead to risk taking (Vanhala et al., 2016). Two conditions must be met for trust to exist, risk and interdependence. Risk creates the opportunity for trust (Vanhala et al., 2016). The greater the risk, the greater the trust (Knight et al., 2015).

Summary and Conclusions

In Chapter 2, I presented a review of the literature that addressed leadership theories and spiritual intelligence. The literature review provided background on spirituality, servant leadership, transformational leadership, emotional and spiritual intelligence, and organizational trust. These theories formed a sound conceptual framework to conduct an analysis of the role of spiritual intelligence in a leader's influence on organizational trust.

I divided the literature review into four sections: effective leadership, leadership theories, intelligence theories, and organizational trust. I examined studies with a focus on spiritual intelligence, emotional intelligence, servant leadership, and organizational trust. Each of these studies demonstrated a positive relationship between emerging leadership theories and organizational trust. I also reviewed the seminal works of Gardner, Emmons, Fry, Zohar & Marshall, and Greenleaf to explore how spiritual intelligence, emotional intelligence, and servant leadership contributed to leadership development and the development of organizational trust. Ajike (2016) concluded that organizational trust and spiritual intelligence are effective factors that enhance organizational performance. Ajike validated the importance of researching the relationships between spiritual intelligence and organizational trust. Kaya (2015) posited that spiritual leadership is not only linked with organizational citizenship behaviors, but he also agreed with researchers on the relationship between spiritual leadership and other variables such as job satisfaction, morale, productivity, and trust.

Addressing the gap in the literature of the spiritual intelligence of leaders who influence organizational trust and specifically, the lack of spiritual intelligence that helps create the environment for ethical behavior and organizational effectiveness will extend the knowledge of spiritual intelligence and its role in leadership development. Roberts (2013) argued that future studies are needed to link servant leadership and spiritual intelligence to organizational outcomes like productivity, job turnover, and job satisfaction. Fry and Wigglesworth (2013) argued that organizations and their leaders have a vested interest in better understanding spiritual intelligence and its role in leadership development. She recommended future research on workplace spirituality to explore increased organizational performance.

In Chapter 3, I will outline the research design and methodology. I will provide details on why the phenomenological design was chosen and how the research question guided the direction of this study. I will describe the role I played as the researcher, and the process I used to select participants, collect data, and the data analysis plan.

Chapter 3: Research Method

The purpose of this phenomenological study was to identify the role of spiritual intelligence in leader influence on organizational trust and report the lived experiences of senior leaders of a global insurance company regarding their spiritual intelligence and trust. The implications for social change include creating a deeper and broader understanding of a leader's spiritual intelligence, how spiritual intelligence might play a role in a leader's influence on trust within an organization, and the potential business application for leadership development. In this chapter, I provide a detailed description of the research methodology used in this phenomenological study.

Phenomenology is a form of inquiry that addresses participants' lived experience of and perception of a phenomenon (Patton, 2014). Researchers should examine participants' descriptions in their own words, distinct from the researcher's perception of the phenomenon (Saldana, 2009). The participants are viewed as subjective epistemological beings to prevent contamination of the data with extraneous worldview assumptions (Dahlberg, Dahlberg, & Nystrom, 2008). This Husserlian method is intended to create pure presentations and uninterpreted data based on human experience (Koopman, 2015).

This chapter includes an overview of the research design and the rationale for choosing this design. This is followed by a description of my role as the researcher. I explain how participants were selected, the data collection method that was used, and the recruitment plan. Lastly, I summarize the data analysis plan and address ethical considerations and credibility of the study.

Research Design and Rationale

The research question guided this qualitative study and informed the phenomenological approach: What is the role of spiritual intelligence in leader influence on organizational trust within a global insurance company? Several theorists and researchers have identified specific characteristics and behaviors related to spirituality (Crossman, 2011; Fry, 2003; Geh, 2014; Yusof & Mohamad, 2014). Workplace spirituality appears to be gaining more interest, and leaders are becoming more aware of the value it brings to the organization (Milliman et al., 2016). This suggested a need for leaders to learn more about spiritual leadership and for organizations to develop leadership programs around it (Hacker & Washington, 2017).

Gardner (1999) viewed spirituality as a religious, theological, mystical, and transcendent phenomenon. Zohar (2001) defined spiritual intelligence as "the intelligence with which we address and solve problems of meaning and value" (p. 3). Transformational and servant leadership styles are examples of value-based theories of leadership (Mahembe & Engelbrecht, 2013). Crossman (2011) classified spiritual leaders as inspirational and noted that spiritual intelligence should be linked to transformational leadership. Spiritual leaders have the capacity to build trust and compassion within an organization (Crossman, 2011). The objective of this study was to explore the influence of a leader's spiritual intelligence on the development of organizational trust.

Patton (2014) described several theoretical and philosophical perspectives that inform qualitative inquiries and research designs. A few of these perspectives include narrative, phenomenology, grounded theory, ethnography, and heuristic inquiry. Each design has a specific focus and addresses issues in a unique way. In the current study, a phenomenological design was chosen to capture and analyze the lived experiences of spiritual intelligence among executive leaders.

In phenomenological studies, the researcher focuses on exploring the human experience of the phenomenon and transforms that experience into real-world meaning (Patton, 2014). Moustakas (1994) classified phenomenology as "rooted in questions that give a direction and focus to meaning, and in themes that sustain an inquiry, awaken further interest and concern, and account for our passionate involvement with whatever is being experienced" (p. 59). The intent of using phenomenology in the current study was to understand leaders' perception and perspective on spiritual intelligence and how spiritual intelligence might play a role in leaders' influence on trust in organizations (see Leedy & Ormrod, 2010).

I used a descriptive design based on the theoretical framework grounded in lifeworld phenomenology. The research process was guided by the phenomenological approach of reflective lifeworld research, which was based on the phenomenological philosophy of Husserl and Merleau-Ponty (Lindberg, Hörberg, U., Persson, E., & Ekebergh, 2013). This approach allowed me to identify the experiences, thoughts, and feelings of leaders. I chose phenomenology because it was a rigorous alternative to the traditional methods used in the natural sciences that were not appropriate for examining human experience (see Brooks, 2015).

A qualitative approach allows the researcher to explore the perceptions and perspectives of a particular event rather than determining the relationship between variables (Leedy & Ormrod, 2010). The research design of phenomenology was most appropriate because it allowed me to explore the lived experience of the phenomenon. A narrative study addresses participants' experiences told through stories (Leedy & Ormrod, 2010). A grounded theory study is used to create a theory based on the experiences (Leedy & Ormrod, 2010). An ethnographic study involves a cultural group and addresses the shared experiences of members (Leedy & Ormrod, 2010). A case study addressed a specific issue using one case or multiple cases looking for common themes (Leedy & Ormrod, 2010). In the current study, I used a phenomenological design to "contemplate and theorize the various ways things manifest and appear in and through our being in the world" (see Moustakas, 1994, p. 22).

Role of the Researcher

In qualitative studies, the role of the researcher is important to the accuracy, authenticity, and reliability of the observations being made (Patton, 2014). The researcher is the instrument (Marshall & Rossman, 2014; Patton, 2014). My role as researcher was to collect data as the interviewer. As a qualitative researcher, my role was to learn from the experiences of my participants and maintain a stance of empathic neutrality (Patton, 2014). The interviewer influences the worth of the data collected (Marshall & Rossman, 2014).

Phenomenological research grows out of an intense interest, excitement, and curiosity of the researcher, but Moustakas (1994) cautioned the researcher to contain his or her opinions, beliefs, and suppositions to reduce potential bias. Bracketing (or bridling) allows the researcher to remove personal beliefs, judgments, and preconceived ideas (Moustakas, 1994). Planning the interviews is essential. The interview process includes establishing rapport, showing respect, building trust, showing interest, taking notes, and recording the session (Patton, 2014). The researcher needs to echo the voice of each participant and synthesize the voices of all participants when analyzing the data (Patton, 2014). The sample for this study was purposely drawn from my company. The participants included executive or senior leaders with a title of senior vice president or above, and employees who reported to them with a title of vice president or below. The ratio of participants were half leaders and half general employees. The rationale for this ratio was to account for potential leader bias regarding the perception of trust in the organization. An equivalent sample of general employees added credibility to the study.

Participants who were leaders inside my chain of command were all senior to me; therefore, I had no power or influence over them. I did not choose general employees within my chain of command to remove any possible conflict of interest or bias regarding their participation. However, I needed to address the perceived barriers created by the hierarchical relationship of leaders above me. The first step was to confirm the confidentiality of the conversation. Next, I offered a copy of the transcripts and results so the participants would have full disclosure of the completed study. Lastly, I followed Moustakas's (1994) suggestion to begin interviews with a social conversation to create a relaxed and trusting atmosphere.

Choosing the researcher's workplace as the focus of research can present ethical concerns, including conflicts of interest and power differential issues (Leedy & Ormrod, 2010). I held a leadership role in my organization and developed professional relationships with many senior level leaders. The topic of my study did not involve any of the internal workings of the company or any proprietary information. My research addressed the leadership styles of executive and senior level managers throughout the company. Participation was confidential, and no names or other identifying information was used in the study.

Methodology

Because phenomenology was the chosen design for this study, I implemented strategies related to this design. These strategies started with how participants were selected and the method that was used for data collection. In the following sections, I describe the strategies used for recruitment, participation, data collection, and data analysis. I also address the credibility, transferability, dependability, confirmability, and ethical procedures for this study.

Participant Selection Logic

The global insurance company chosen for this study is a 95-year-old company doing business in 100 countries with over 65,000 employees. The organization is split into corporate and business structures. I work in the corporate structure, but I wanted to include the business organization as part of the sample. The strategy behind selecting participants from both corporate and business organizations was to explore leaders' spiritual intelligence and trust across the entire company and not in one silo of leadership.

The first criterion to participate in this study was to hold an executive or senior level leadership position in the company. A senior leader was someone holding the title of senior vice president or above. The second criterion to participate in this study was to be an employee reporting to these senior leaders with a job title of vice president or below and in a reporting structure outside of my chain of command. I purposely excluded general employees within my chain of command to eliminate any possible conflict of interest or bias. As a corporate employee, I had access to organizational charts to confirm that participant selection criteria were met. Additionally, my employment with the company provided access to these participants and their office locations with proper notification prior to arrival.

Patton (2014) explained the reasoning behind purposeful sampling, which is why I recruited leaders from both corporate and business organizations. Demographic and geographic criteria were not important for this study and were not used to select the sample. Phenomenological research has no specific guide for participant sample size. Walden University suggested a minimum of 20 participants or until data saturation occurs. My study included 16 participants with an even mix of senior leaders and general employees who reported to them.

Saturation is the point in data collection when no new or relevant information emerges (Saunders et al., 2017). Fusch and Ness (2015) indicated that structured interview questions would help achieve data saturation. Fusch and Ness also recommended interviewing people who would not normally be considered to enhance data saturation. To determine saturation, I conducted 10 interviews, coded and analyzed the data, and noted the emerging themes. Then I conducted two more interviews, analyzed the data, and looked for new codes or new emergent themes. I repeated the process until no new themes emerged and saturation was confirmed. No new codes or themes emerged from the data after the 16th interview. Data saturation was declared, and the interviews stopped (see Morse, 2015).

The participant selection process included purposive sampling of senior leaders and employees who reported to them using organizational charts and sending letters of cooperation. Initially, 20 participants were selected (10 leaders and 10 general employees), with a contingency of 10 additional participants (five leaders and five general employees) in the event some of the original participants were unable or unwilling to participate. Participants were chosen from both the corporate organization and the business organization. Because I had a rapport with many of the senior leaders, recruitment was not an issue. I was also able to leverage my relationships with senior leaders to foster participation at the executive level of the organization. All participants were told that their contribution to this study would be completely voluntary and confidential and they could withdraw from the study at any time.

I recruited 20 employees to participate in this study without coercion. Each of the leader participants had a title of senior vice president or above and was employed in either the corporate or business organization. The general employees held various positions in the company, reported to one of the senior leaders, held a job title of vice president or below, and were not within my chain of command. I chose 20 participants across the corporate and business organizations to ensure maximum variation sampling and a balance of leader and employee participation in the study. No other demographic factors were considered, and I did not exclude anyone from the study except those within my chain of command.

Data Collection Method

The primary source of data collection for this study was interview driven. The interviews were comprised of open-ended questions based on the theoretical framework of lifeworld phenomenology. Husserl is acknowledged as the founding father of phenomenology (Vagle, 2014). Husserl believed the only way to understand the human experience in the world is to be grounded in the human experience, focusing on what people perceive rather than how it is perceived (Brooks, 2016).

In lifeworld research, data gathering is an activity where researchers seek out narratives, descriptions, utterances, and any other expression of the phenomenon being studied (Dahlberg et al., 2008). The researcher is responsible for understanding the meanings that belong to the lifeworld and the relationship between the subject and the phenomenon (Dahlberg et al., 2008). Researchers should use an open and bridled approach to find their way through these meanings (Moustakas, 1994). Researchers taken for granted perspectives of lived experiences are replaced with a glimpse of the phenomenon as it was truly lived, not theorized (Vagle, 2014).

The level of knowledge the researcher has about the phenomenon can have a negative impact on the research project (Dahlberg et al., 2008). Dahlberg et al. (2008) advised not to read too much existing literature about the phenomenon to avoid making it difficult to *bridle* new information from the research. Lifeworld research does not have specific methods or techniques; instead, it uses every day means of understanding (Brooks, 2016).

Instrumentation

The data collection instruments used for this study included an interview protocol, an interview guide with script, audio tape of interviews, and field notes. All instruments were researcher produced. I created the interview protocol to consistently record the participants in my study. The information recorded included their name, contact info, position in the organization, location, interview date and time and the unique code used to confidentially label their data. I also created an interview script to maintain consistency with each of my interviews. Lastly, I used a digital recorder and took field notes to document each interview.

The basis for instrument development came from literature sources such as Vagle (2014) and Dahlberg et al. (2008). These literature sources suggested that unstructured interviews are the most common method for data gathering in a phenomenological study (Dahlberg et al., 2008; Vagle, 2014). Validity was established by field-testing the interview

questions to assure they would produce the necessary data for this study (Leedy & Ormrod, 2010). A panel of four qualitative experts were assembled to review my problem statement, purpose statement, research question and the list of interview questions to validate alignment. After making the recommended changes by the panel and the URR, the interview questions and phenomenological design were in alignment.

Field Test

To validate that my research method and design were aligned to my research questions and interview questions, I conducted a field test with four qualitative research experts. I extended invitations to seven Walden University faculty members with four who agreed to participate and three who cordially abstained. I sent each participant a copy of my problem statement, purpose statement, research question and list of interview questions. I requested each participant to review the draft to determine if my interview questions aligned with my research method, design, and research question.

All four participants concluded that my interview questions were too pointed and might lead interviewees to a specific answer rather than identify their experiences and perceptions of the phenomenon. One suggestion was to break down the questions to simplify the understanding of the phenomenon I was trying to identify. A suggestion made by two panel members was to focus on asking questions about the lived experience. One panel member believed some of the interview questions did not support the purpose of the study and other questions needed more focus and clarity. I adopted the suggestions and revised the interview questions accordingly.

I received mixed reviews on the alignment of my study. Two panel members believed my problem statement, purpose statement, and research question were in alignment. One panel member believed I should narrow down the population and tighten the link between problem, purpose and research questions. The fourth panel member believed I was saying three different things in my problem, purpose and research question. Since 50% of my panel did not see alignment, I worked with my chair and committee to add clarity and focus on aligning the problem, purpose and research question. I adopted panel recommendations and incorporated them into my proposal.

Upon the second review of this proposal, the URR found that the research method and design were not aligned to the research question and interview questions. After confirming a few recommendations with the URR, I adjusted the research question and interview questions to better align with the research method and design. The new interview questions are aligned to the phenomenological design and should produce an expected aligned outcome. The revised interview questions are listed in Appendix F.

Procedures for Recruitment and Participation

As specified in the previous section, I used the interview as the primary source of data collection for this study. No collection of data occurred until permission was received from Walden University IRB on 2017.02.14 17:26:46-06'00'. The IRB approval number for this study is 02-17-17-0138797. Data was collected from the interviews of 18 employees within the corporate and business organizations and resulted in data saturation.

For each interview, I had planned to travel to the participant's office, some of which require out of state travel or to set up a video conference for participants who were unable to meet personally. I scheduled one-hour appointments with each participant to respect their time and each interview lasted no longer than one hour. The interviews were recorded, and I took field notes. The interviews were conducted over a 9-week period due to participant availability. At the start of each interview, I reviewed the protocols outlined in the interview script, reviewed the consent letter, and let the participants know that they could stop the interview at any time since this was strictly voluntary. I reinforced that the interview would be recorded, I would be taking notes, and no information would be shared with anyone, nor would their names or positions be revealed in the study. I confirmed data confidentiality and that this information would only be used for my study. I also offered to provide a summary of the findings after the study was complete. Lastly, I provided each participant with the contact information for the Director of Walden University's Institutional Review Board.

The interviews were guided by the list of open-ended questions relevant to help answer the research question. Probing questions were asked to obtain details or clarifying unclear statements to gain a greater understanding of the phenomenon. The revised list of questions used during the interview is attached in Appendix F. After each interview, the recordings were transferred to a large storage device with a copy in the cloud as a backup.

Access to this data was password controlled and I am the only person with access. Names and positions were not used to label the data. As an additional precaution, I used date of interview, initials and the sequence number of the interview for filename identification. In addition to recordings, I also took notes to help verify the data collected.

Interviews were conducted in person, in the private office of the participant or by a conference call in the event a face-to-face meeting was not conducive. This environment was chosen to help participants feel comfortable in their own office. Interviews were recorded using a digital recorder with a backup recorder in the event one fails. I set one-hour appointments to respect participant time, but always allowed the interview to continue beyond the allotted time if the participant was comfortable and it did not interfere

with other engagements. Although I had interview questions to guide the conversation, I attempted to keep the interview more conversational to allow participants to open and share their experiences freely. Moustakas (1994) described the interviewer as being responsible for creating a climate in which the research participant will feel comfortable and will respond honestly and comprehensively.

In lifeworld research, the question of sample size cannot be decided in exact numbers before the study begins (Dahlberg et al., 2008). Dahlberg et al. (2008) argued that the more complex phenomenon may require a larger participant pool. Alternatively, a less complicated phenomenon may only require a few (Dahlberg et al., 2008). For this study, a participant pool of 20 employees was chosen. In the event saturation was not met with 20 participants, an additional 10 participants were chosen and recruited as standby participants. In the event saturation occurred early, the remaining participants would be contacted and informed that I collected sufficient data to complete the study and thanked them for volunteering to participate. After 16 interviews, no new themes emerged, and saturation was declared (Morse, 2015).

Interviews were transcribed, and a copy of the transcript was made available to the participants. I had planned to ask each participant to review the transcript and notes, checking for accuracy and completeness. However, the IRB indicated that having participants review transcripts for accuracy places an unnecessary burden on them in terms of their time and effort, as most people do not accurately remember what was said in the interview. They recommended checking the transcript against the audio tapes to validate accuracy.

Data Analysis Plan

All recorded interview data were transcribed verbatim by hand. Accuracy was validated by following along with the transcription as the recording was played back. Analysis software such as NVivo was not used in this study. Handwritten notes were added to the transcription to validate the data. Transcripts were zipped and stored securely for the allotted period required by Walden University. All data was stored electronically using passwords where only I have access. A backup of this data was stored in the cloud and password protected as well. Transcribed data was organized, coded and analyzed manually.

The first step in data analysis was reading and rereading the data to understand the interviews (Marshall & Rossman, 2014). Verbal and nonverbal (consider silence and hesitation) listening and transcribing contributed to becoming familiar with the material (Lindberg, 2013). I searched for meaning in the transcribed interviews. I used bridling to pull out personal experience and allowed for essential meanings to appear (Kymre, 2013).

Step two in data analysis was organizing the data into categories or themes called clusters. Putting meanings into clusters created temporary patterns in search for essential meaning (Vagle, 2014). The most abstract level of analysis was to find the essence (Horberg, 2013). Essence was formulated by rereading clusters and original data (Horberg, 2013). The best method for getting to the real meaning or essence of the data was to constantly flip back and forth between the clusters and the original data (Lindberg, 2013).

The third step was to transform the data into meaning. "Interpretation brings meaning and coherence to the themes, patterns, categories, developing linkages and a story line that makes sense and is engaging to read" (Marshall & Rossman, 2014, p. 162-163). Reflective lifeworld research requires the researcher to have a reflective attitude and allow the true meaning of the phenomenon to come through (Dahlberg et al., 2008). The act of bridling or bracketing sets aside the researcher's pre-understanding or assumptions about the phenomenon (Lindberg, 2013). Bridling gives room for new and unexpected meanings to show up. The researcher must wait for meanings to emerge by continually putting questions to the data (Vagle, 2014). Once the essence was formulated, analysis continued to identify contextual nuances of the phenomenon known as constituents.

Lastly, the results were presented in structures of meanings. The essential meanings were illustrated in a way that expands the understanding of human beings and the human experience (Kymre, 2013). The researcher applied a word or phrase to the constituents based on the shared meanings of the participants. All the identified constituents were pulled together in a descriptive paragraph, forming a general descriptive psychological structure.

Issues of Trustworthiness

Credibility

The credibility and believability of qualitative research rests on its validity (Marshall & Rossman, 2014). To ensure credibility of this phenomenological study, I validated data saturation. Saturation was determined at the point when no new meanings were revealed (see Saunders et al., 2017). I used bridling to isolate personal experience and bias and allowed the essential meanings of the phenomenon to appear (Lindberg, 2013). Interviewing a small population of general employees helped add credibility to the leader's perception of trust in the organization. Lastly, to make sure this study had credibility, I checked for alignment between the research question and the instrument used to collect the data.

Transferability

Marshall and Rossman (2014) argued that transferability is the ability of the researcher to argue that his findings will be useful in other similar situations using similar research questions. In this study, leveraging purposive sampling, the findings could be applied to other contexts. Moustakas (1994) validated that phenomenological studies create a greater interest and concern about the phenomenon. The findings from this study could be used to build a quantitative study looking at the relationship between the level of spiritual intelligence in a leader and the level of trust in the organization.

Dependability

Marshall and Rossman (2014) argued that in an ever-changing world, the concept of replication is problematic. The dependability of a study assumes that if similar subjects and similar context were replicated, it would yield the same result (Marshall & Rossman, 2014). To establish dependability, I utilized audit trails by taking notes, recorded interviews, and leveraged electronic journaling on the computer.

Confirmability

Marshall and Rossman (2014) also argued that confirmability is simply a matter of determining if someone else can confirm the conclusions and interpretations of a researcher. The best method for establishing confirmability in this study was to maintain clear and detailed documentation for auditors to follow. Interviews were recorded, transcribed and validated. Researcher notes from the interviews were also included as part of the transcriptions. Analysis notes were maintained for review if someone else wanted to confirm my results.

Ethical Procedures

Qualitative researchers should always be thinking about moral and ethical concerns. "Most ethical issues in research fall into one of four categories: protection from harm, informed consent, right to privacy, and honesty with professional colleagues" (Leedy & Ormrod, 2010, p. 101). Qualitative interviews can open thoughts, feelings, and experiences that the interviewee did not know before the interview (Patton, 2014). In this study, I planned to be diligent about having informed consent from my participants, providing the right to privacy, and working honestly with integrity with my professional colleagues.

As required by Walden University IRB, I sent consent forms to all participants for signature. At the start of each interview, I reviewed the informed consent form with participants to make sure they had no questions or concerns. I reiterated that their participation was strictly voluntary, and they could stop the interview at any time without recourse.

The nature of this study dealt with the personal lived experiences of senior leaders regarding their spiritual intelligence and the role of spiritual intelligence in a leader's influence on organizational trust. Participants can often feel uncomfortable talking about these topics and do not want to share personal insights. Privacy is a great concern for participants. Before the interview started, I reviewed the right to privacy with participants and let them know that anything conveyed during the interview was held in strict confidentiality. I let them know that names and positions were not used in my study. Lastly, I offered to share a summary of the study after it was complete.

Keeping the data safe was also part of the right to privacy. Interviews were recorded and stored on high capacity hard drives that were password protected. I am the only one with access to this storage. Data was also backed up in the cloud, which was also password protected. I reviewed my data handling process with each participant and let them know the data will be destroyed after the waiting period dictated by Walden University IRB.

Lastly, the population I chose to study was in my workplace. The participants selected do not report to me, but some might be in my chain of command. This study was not a conflict of interest since the topics did not involve the internal workings of the business. However, I was diligent about the personal sensitivity of the information the leaders shared during the interview.

Summary

In this chapter, I provided a detailed description of the research design used in this phenomenological study. The research question guided this qualitative study and informed the phenomenological approach. I summarized the conceptual framework that drove the research design and the rationale for choosing this design. I described my role as the researcher and how that role influences the outcome of the study. I explained how participants were selected, the data collection method, and the recruitment plan. Lastly, I reviewed the data analysis plan and reframed all ethical considerations and credibility of the study.

When studying phenomenology, researchers try to contemplate and theorize the various ways things manifest and appear in the world as they see it (Vagle, 2014). By design, the researcher identifies and reports the lived experience of those who experienced the phenomenon (Vagle, 2014). Phenomenology is a form of inquiry that holistically values the participants lived experience of meaning making and informs people about their perception of the phenomenon. This Husserlian method created pure presentations and uninterpreted data based on human experience (Koopman, 2015) that are organized in Chapter 4.

Chapter 4: Results

The purpose of this phenomenological study was to explore the role of spiritual intelligence in leader influence on organizational trust and report the lived experiences of senior leaders in a global insurance company regarding their spiritual intelligence and trust. The central research question used to guide this phenomenological study was the following: What is the role of spiritual intelligence in leader influence on organizational trust within a global insurance company? The implications for social change include creating a deeper understanding of a leader's spiritual intelligence, how spiritual intelligence might play a role in a leader's influence on trust within the organization, and the potential business application for leadership development.

Chapter 4 contains a presentation of the data collected from interviews in this phenomenological study. Data collection began on March 10, 2017 and took 9 weeks to complete and achieve data saturation. The data collected from the interviews reflected the lived experiences and perceptions of spiritual intelligence and trust by the participants. This chapter includes a review of the research setting, participant demographics, and data collection process. I also present the results of the study and address issue of trustworthiness.

Research Setting

Senior leaders and employees of a large global insurance company were asked to participate in interviews lasting 30 minutes to 1 hour. Participants were in various offices across the United States making it a challenge to meet face-to-face with everyone. Senior leaders were very busy, making it a challenge to schedule time for interviews. Despite these challenges, 14 phone interviews and two face-to-face interviews were conducted to reach data saturation.

During the period of the study, the company was going through changes in leadership and a reduction in personnel because of budget cuts. When the study began, the CIO resigned from the company and was replaced by an internal candidate. Only a few weeks later, the CEO announced his resignation. Throughout the 9-week period of the study, dozens of employees had their positions eliminated. Several participants shared their thoughts about the changes and their perceptions about the future. It is my opinion that these organizational changes had some influence on participants' perspectives.

Interview results differed slightly between senior leaders and employees. Budget cuts and layoffs seemed to have more negative effects on employees than senior leaders. I took notes during the interviews to capture first impressions of the participant's attitude, tone of voice, and behaviors that may have been important in the analysis of data. I also recorded the date, time, and length of interview for each participant. All participants agreed to recording the interview, and I received a signed consent form from each of them. After the interviews were completed, I transcribed and reviewed the recordings to ensure accuracy.

Demographics

The participants were selected from a large global insurance company. The inclusion criteria were senior leaders with a title of senior vice president or above and general employees below senior vice president. The decision to include general employees was made to mitigate potential bias regarding senior leaders' perceptions of trust within the organization.

Data Collection

The primary source of data collection for this study was interviews. The interviews included eight open-ended questions based on the theoretical framework of lifeworld phenomenology. I planned for 20 interviews to ensure data saturation. I conducted 10 interviews, performed some initial coding and analysis, conducted two more interviews, and coded again looking for repeating themes. I repeated the process until I reached saturation, which occurred after interviewing 16 participants (see Morse, 2015).

Most interviews were conducted over the phone because participants were scattered across the United States. When participants were local, interviews were conducted face-to-face. Interviews were scheduled and conducted at the convenience of the participant. Because of the busy schedule of senior leaders, some interviews had to be rescheduled. Interviews lasted between 30 minutes and 1 hour. The data collection process took approximately 9 weeks.

Interviews were recorded digitally. During the interviews, I took field notes to evaluate my initial observation of the participant regarding each question. After each interview, I listened to the recording and made additional notes to help during the coding and analysis process. I took note of nuances in the conversation such as long pauses or difficulty answering a question. I also considered when certain questions were not understood and needed clarification. Once saturation was achieved, I transcribed the interviews for analysis.

Purposive sampling was used to recruit participants. I planned to conduct more face-to-face interviews, but participant availability and location were challenges. I also planned to use video conferencing to accommodate the issue of location, but that technology was not available to most of the participants. I contacted 50 candidates and scheduled 18 interviews. Senior leaders were difficult to schedule, and many declined to participate. Nonsenior leaders were happy to participate and easy to schedule. This phenomenon was included in my analysis.

Data Analysis

Based on my review of data analysis practices in phenomenological research, I discovered that most approaches incorporated the whole-part-whole analysis method (Dahlberg et al., 2008; Vagle, 2014; Van Manen, 2016). My data analysis consisted of a fourstep process. The first step, reading the whole data set, involved highlighting key words, phrases, and descriptions. The second step, reading part of the data, involved finding meanings based on highlighted words, phrases, and descriptions. The third step, reading the whole data set, included exploring the clusters and patterns in search of essential meanings or essences in relation to the whole data set.

The first step of data analysis, according to Marshall and Rossman (2014), is to read and reread the data to understand the interviews. Dahlberg et al. (2008) noted that "to understand the whole in terms of the detail and the detail in terms of the whole is a methodological principle that takes research into an art of understanding" (p. 237). Listening to the recordings and personally transcribing the interviews contributed to my familiarity with the data. The analysis process started with hand-coding each interview transcript. Following Dahlberg et al.'s recommendation, I searched for meaning in the transcribed interviews and used bridling to set aside my personal beliefs and experiences with the phenomenon allowing the essential meanings of the data to appear.

The second step in the data analysis was to organize the data into patterns of meaning (see Dahlberg et al., 2008), themes (see van Manen, 2016) or meaning units (see Giorgi, 2009). In this process, I chose to use a descriptive phenomenological method. I

organized meanings into clusters to create a temporary pattern when searching for essential meanings. To identify the real meaning or essence of the data, I had to flip back and forth between the clusters and the original data multiple times.

The third step was to transform the data into meanings. In this step, I assessed the meaning that was discovered as belonging to the phenomenon and avoided supplying understanding with the meaning (see Dahlberg et al., 2008). The act of bridling involves the researcher setting aside assumptions or beliefs about the phenomenon and opening up for new and unexpected meanings to appear (Lindberg, 2013). I continued my analysis by questioning the text about; what was said, how it was said, and what was the meaning behind what was said (see Dahlberg et al., 2008). By questioning the data, I was able to reveal more about the phenomenon. After many iterations of reading the original data, listening to the recordings, and comparing the clusters, patterns gradually emerged.

The fourth step was to present these structures of meanings in a descriptive way that expanded the reader's understanding of the phenomenon. In this step, I wrote a narrative to emphasize the essence of the phenomenon. After the essence was presented, I pulled together the general meanings as well as the individual lived meanings as they were expressed by the participants and presented them in a descriptive paragraph, forming a general descriptive psychological structure (see Dahlberg et al., 2008).

I immersed myself in the data collection and analysis by personally transcribing the recorded interviews. Taking advice from Vagle (2014), I performed all the coding and analysis by hand to stay as close as possible to the data. My analysis approach included a combination of steps from Giorgi's (2009) descriptive-oriented, Van Manen's (2016) interpretive-oriented, and Dahlberg el al.'s (2008) reflective-oriented methods. This combined approach provided results that yielded a new understanding of the phenomenon of spiritual intelligence and trust.

The initial codes were derived from the conceptual framework for the study, my research question, and the list of interview questions in my interview guide. These initial codes included emotional intelligence, spiritual intelligence, compassion, wisdom, empathy, spiritual leadership, higher purpose, big picture, transformational, authentic, ethical, inspire, self-awareness, servant leader, and trust. After the first round of analysis, additional codes were added to the list: integrity, moral compass, communication, vision, risk, and disruption.

Interview Question 1 (IQ1) was designed as an icebreaker to get participants warmed up to answering questions openly. The question addressed the attributes of a leader that were considered important to the participant. This question led to the themes of servant leadership and integrity emerging from the data. The theme of servant leadership was also supported by Interview Question 7 (IQ7) when Participant 1 (P1) reported that his perception of spiritual intelligence in a leader was "someone who has a heart for service."

Interview Question 2 (IQ2) was designed to elicit how participants perceived spiritual leadership in a business environment. This question led to the themes of emotional intelligence, moral compass, trust, and empathy emerging from the data. These themes emerge from IQ4, IQ7, and IQ8. P6 summed up his perception saying, "spiritual leaders are confident, believe in people, support people, work hard, fair, a leader who has your back, and someone you can trust with confidence."

Interview Question 3 (IQ3) was designed to elicit how participants perceived big idea ways of thinking in business. This question led to the themes of vision, disruption, and risk emerging from the data. The general perception of leaders who exhibit big idea ways of thinking was that they are risk takers and see disruption as a positive. Participants used terms like *visionary* and *strategic* to classify this type of leader.

Interview Question 4 (IQ4) was designed to elicit how participants perceived empathy in the workplace. This question contributed to the emerging theme of emotional intelligence, integrity, and trust. Interview Question 5 (IQ5) was designed to elicit how participants perceived business decisions that go against popular proposals. Similar to IQ3, this question led to the themes of vision, disruption, and risk emerging from the data.

Interview Question 6 (IQ6) was designed to elicit what participants believe is learned when things go wrong in the workplace. This question led to the theme of communication emerging from the data. P3 summed up the theme by saying "it's an opportunity to sit and talk with one another, to have clear communication about the challenges, and how to improve upon them."

Interview Question 7 (IQ7) and Interview Question 8 (IQ8) were designed from my central research question. These questions addressed participants' perception of spiritual intelligence in a leader and the perception of trust in their organization. The data from these questions were consistent with the themes identified from the previous six questions. Participants saw a relationship between an emotionally intelligent leader and a spiritually intelligent leader.

Dahlberg et al. (2008) asserted that the process of analysis and understanding the data might seem endless, and it is up to the researcher to determine when it is time to stop. By spending a lot of time immersing myself in the data, I was able to develop a better understanding of participants' perception of themselves, senior leaders, spiritual intelligence, and trust. Most participants reported their experiences from a positive perspective. However, a few participants reported their experiences from a negative perspective. These negative perspectives might have resulted from the organizational changes occurring at that time.

Evidence of Trustworthiness

Credibility

The credibility and believability of qualitative research rests on its validity (Marshall & Rossman, 2014). I reached data saturation after 16 interviews using openended questions and asking for more details as necessary to enhance my understanding of the participant's response. The sample population was split evenly between senior leaders and general employees to enhance credibility of the study. I was careful to bracket my personal experiences to allow for the true meaning of the phenomenon to appear. I also verified the accuracy of the transcripts with the recorded interviews.

Transferability

Marshall & Rossman (2014) proposed that transferability is the ability of the researcher to argue that his findings will be useful in other similar situations using similar research questions. In this study, I took a sample from a single global organization. The findings from this study could be applied to other contexts. Moustakas (1994) argued that phenomenological studies create a greater interest and concern about the phenomenon. The findings from this study could be leveraged across other organizations to expand the reader's understanding of the phenomenon and bring a fresh perspective. Additionally, a quantitative study could be designed to look at the level of spiritual intelligence in a leader and its relationship to the level of trust in the organization.

Dependability

Marshall and Rossman (2014) argued that in an ever-changing world, the concept of replication is problematic. The dependability of a study assumes that if similar subjects and similar context were replicated, it would yield the same result. In this study, I utilized consistent and systematic procedures for data collection and analysis.

Adding to the dependability of this study, I conducted a field test leveraging a panel of phenomenology experts to help validate proper alignment of the problem statement, purpose statement and research question. The field notes from each interview, the transcripts taken from each recording, and the consistent application of codes taken from the conceptual framework of this study added to consistency. A future researcher could repeat the work using the same phenomenological design.

Confirmability

Marshall and Rossman (2014) defended confirmability as simply a matter of determining if someone else can confirm the conclusions and interpretations of a researcher. The best method for establishing confirmability in this study is to maintain clear and detailed documentation for auditors to follow. First, I utilized a script for each interview (Appendix C), leveraging the same questions for each of the participants (Appendix F). Secondly, I took field notes during interviews to include in the transcripts. Thirdly, I recorded interviews and transcribed them later. I verified transcripts against the recorded interviews for accuracy. Lastly, I compared the hand coding and analysis of the data with the literature review and conceptual framework of this study to confirm the trustworthiness of the research findings.

Study Results

The central research question that guided this study was: What is the role of spiritual intelligence in leader influence on organizational trust within a global insurance company? The results were reported as themes that developed from the coding and analysis of the responses from the 16 participants to the 8 interview questions posed in the interview guide. The sections that follow present the five themes and five sub-themes that emerged from the lived experience of the participants to support the central research question.

Theme 1: Emotional Intelligence

A recurring theme that emerged from the participant's responses was emotional intelligence (EQ). Thirteen (81%) of the participants interviewed stressed the importance of emotional intelligence in a leader. Participant responses indicated that authentic leaders who demonstrated empathy, compassion and support for others developed strong relationships with their team. In a conversation about empathy in the workplace, Participant 2 (P2) concluded, "it's understanding the impact that you have on people and the impact the organization has on people and for me, that's really validation that empathy is important to be a leader, to be a team player." P4 summed up the theme saying:

taking into account just sort of that personal aspect of understanding how things affect people's performance in the workplace and working either around and with that, to ensure that people are motivated and happy and productive and doing their job is pretty important.

EQ is the ability to understand behavioral reactions and the motivation behind those patterns (Yadav & Punia, 2016). P4 reported:

I think it's very important for a leader to understand what motivates people and how different people are motivated differently and how people just inherently by personality or intellect or what have you will respond to different things differently. I think that's when EQ becomes particularly important, recognizing when people are having trouble with their environment because of more of the emotional aspect of things or from a morale perspective and that sort of thing with them being able to actually respond to it effectively and keep people on board and moving forward. P8 summed up by saying:

it's understanding what motivates people. That's more of the practical side of it. Once you get those theoretical considerations down, understanding how to motivate people and how to interact with them successfully is the next big thing. At a high level, that's what I think of what leadership is.

EQ differs from other intelligence with a focus on skills and abilities in the emotional realm including self-awareness, empathy, and quality communication (Freed, 2016; Seena et al., 2017). In response to the conversation on empathy in the workplace, P7 summed up his perception by saying, "I think it comes down to self-awareness and I think some people have more self-aware than others." P8 added, "I think emotional intelligence and being connected to people emotionally (and I think empathy is part of that) is super important because it's just another way that you form a connection with people."

Leaders who can regulate their own emotions, read others' emotions, and effectively communicate typically exhibit high levels of emotional intelligence and facilitate high performance in their organization (Nikoui, 2015; Seena et al., 2017). P9 summed up his perception saying, "I also believe that a leader has to have a strong EQ because you've got to be able to connect with people, so your communications skills have to be terrific." When asked about important attributes of a leader, P13 expressed, "pretty simple, the ability to communicate clearly their thoughts above and below." P16 reported, "it comes down to how they communicate, whether you want to call it charisma or their style or their personality, however you want to put it, but I think how people communicate is absolutely critical for them to be a leader."

Theme 2: Servant Leadership

The emerging theme of servant leadership was equally emphasized by 13 (81%) of the participants interviewed. Academic studies on servant leadership focused on follower growth, empowerment, and ethical behavior (Chiniara & Bentein, 2016). Servant leadership is unique because it combines the drive of a leader with a focus on serving follower needs (van Dierendonck et al., 2014). P2 described the servant leader saying, "it's a leader's responsibility to support their teams, build an organization, design and drive their team's success so that a leader truly serves their team." P3 reported, "I will attempt, with the organization I'm responsible for, to provide a vision, a direction, sense of empowerment, to the folks I've been given the opportunity and responsibility to drive that mission in mandate for and then, to provide both support and the challenge that is necessary as we go forward to try to achieve and adjust towards those objectives."

Servant leadership has been compared with a variety of elements describing how it works. Some descriptions include humility, wisdom, vision, trust, and transcendental spirituality (Winston & Fields, 2015). P5 described the attributes of a leader saying, "I think a leader, especially in a work environment, would have the best interest of the employee in their personal growth, to encourage them to grow further, to gain more knowledge more skill sets even to broaden their own bigger picture so that they can understand the bigger problem and succeed on their own." P6 reported, "a leader is someone you can trust, who is trustworthy, and someone who is a protector of other people." P8 added, "a good leader has the ability to create a shared vision for people to follow . . . people feel like the leader has their interest at heart . . . the leader cares about what it is their trying to do . . . and you can't be a leader without trust."

Trust in a leader is built on the character of the leader which is focused on how followers perceive the leader's character (Goh & Low, 2014). P9 summed up his perception saying, "anyone of us we can get a lot done as an individual but you're going to get so much more done if you get a team or group of people, a country, the world, behind you. But you're never going to do that unless you won both their hearts and minds. And so, the most effective leaders, I think, are the ones that just have an amazing EQ. They have an amazing ability to connect with people, to empathize with people, to understand what makes people tick and they make it work." P11 added, "I look for someone who has an authentic leadership style . . . somebody who walks the walk and not just talking the talk, they lead by example . . . somebody that possesses integrity and is honest in their dealings."

Sousa and van Dierendonck (2017) concluded that a leader's humility would moderate their effectiveness in motivating followers. P14 reported, "I really try to incorporate into my style with not just my direct reports, but my entire team, and let them know my personality. I let them know that I am no better, I'm no worse, than anyone else. I just happen to have a higher box on an org chart and I get to make the final decision. But I'm human like everyone else."

The ability to be compassionate, wise, and peaceful should matter to a leader. Leveraging spiritual intelligence to motivate people taps into their desire for meaning and purpose in their work life (Wigglesworth, 2014). P16 reported, "people are going to need to have a sense of purpose. When you look at why people stay in a job, and why people are motivated to go the extra distance, or above and beyond in their job, there needs to be some sense of belonging or obligation or purpose . . . you got to have that sense of purpose and the ability to translate to whoever it is you're trying to get to. Being able to connect people to that sense of purpose is what I would interpret as spiritual leadership."

Theme 3: Trustworthiness

Trustworthiness was reported by 11 (69%) of the participants interviewed. A willingness to build strong interpersonal relationships and being genuinely concerned about the well-being of their subordinates mediate the impact of servant leadership on affective trust (Miao et al., 2014). P1 reported, "I think it's people that drives trust in the organization." P2 read up on how to turn his collection of direct reports into a trusted leadership team. He summed up his perception saying:

the ideal team player has a balance of 3 attributes. The first is humility, which I love. The second is hunger, which he (the author of the book) equates to a leader's drive, in that leaders want to have to work hard. The third is, he (the author of the book) calls it smarts but, in his book it's EQ.

P3 added, "to me, having some level of trust that the organization you work for cares for you and supports you and therefore that you would support that organization is a really valuable measure."

Cognition-based trust is established through a person's perception of another person's trustworthiness, which is based on that person's integrity, behavior, capability, and reputation (Pishdad-Bozorgi & Beliveau, 2016). P6 summed up his perception saying, "the key attribute of a leader is someone you can trust with confidence." P7 reported, "I think the people that you're dealing with make all the difference as far as whether you feel there is trust in your organization because you know they're the ones you're interacting with." P8 added:

I think operating in a fashion where you demonstrate that you care about people, that you care about what you're trying to do, you operate in an environment of trust and with integrity. I think those characteristics, aside from any personal characteristics, are what makes a great leader.

The ability to express one's views has a positive impact on the perception of fairness and productivity in the organization (Vanhala & Ritala, 2016). Communication is key to building strong trust-based relationships in the workplace (Seifert et al., 2016). P12 reported, "open and honest communication leads to trust." P14 added, "trust is probably one of the most important things of a positive culture and a positive work environment. It's certainly something I try to invoke in my style." P15 believed the top three attributes of are leader are, "empathy, trust, and determination." P16 reported:

I've dealt with various people throughout my career from entry-level managers up to executives. The key portion around leadership is somebody you can trust. And for me personally, even more than you can trust somebody, they need to have a high amount of integrity.

Theme 4: Integrity

Integrity was reported by nine (56%) of the participants interviewed. Trust in a leader is built on the character of a leader which is focused on how followers perceive a leader's characteristics, such as ability, integrity, dependability, and benevolence in the workplace (Goh & Low, 2014). When asked about the important attributes of a leader, both P7 and P12 reported, "honesty and integrity." P8 believed strongly about integrity stating, "I view the political capital you have with people is based, to me, almost entirely upon your integrity." While reviewing the importance of trust in the organization, P3 reported, "I think trust is another way of saying that they (employees) trust that the organization highly values their contribution, their intellectual integrity, and what they think about the situation and what they're willing to stand for."

Honesty and integrity are ethical values characterized by spiritual managers (Faraji & Begzadeh, 2017). Integrity was number one according to P9 saying:

if you give me integrity and you give me great communication skills and then you combine that, for me, with the ability to have an intellectual capacity that challenges people and makes people better, because they have to stretch their minds to keep up with you, to me, that's an effective leader.

P11 reported, "a spiritual leader is somebody who is going to be an authentic leader and operates with honor and integrity and does so with all their interactions with the people that they work with and that they lead."

Theme 5: Moral Compass

Moral compass was reported by only four (25%) of the participants interviewed, but they believed a strong moral compass leads to the development of a spiritual leader. A leader with a higher purpose might respond to everyday business challenges in an ordinary manner but demonstrate little spirituality. Higher purpose does not necessarily mean a religious higher purpose but more of a leader's belief in doing what is right (Klaus & Fernando, 2016). P5 provided an example of spiritual intelligence saying, "if you relay something in confidence, with the expectation that there is trust between someone and somebody who has a strong moral compass or spiritual intelligence, I would assume they would respect that." P7 reported, "somebody could have all of those traits and have absolutely no spiritual base whatsoever, they could just have a very strong moral code in their upbringing and they just pride themselves on trying to live by that particular code." P8 added, "part of that moral compass is creating an environment where people can raise concerns and where you deal with those concerns appropriately."

Spiritual leadership is characterized by high morals and ethics, making spiritual leaders ideal to influence and motivate employees to go beyond self-interests for the good of society (Afsar et al., 2016). P9 reported, "to me, integrity and moral compass go hand-inhand. I believe the idea of leading, getting the people that you're leading to believe in something, is an emotional not just factual experience." In a post-materialistic world, people's basic needs and workplace needs are changing. To accommodate the new higherorder needs, leaders must focus on values over profits (Korazija, Sarotar, & Mumel, 2016). P15 agreed with the need to focus on values saying, "I think most people would say, when push comes to shove, whether it's layoffs, as you've experienced, or bonuses, the time to do things of quality or feels morally right, those are often decremented to some other overarching priorities."

Subtheme 1: Communication

Communication is an important attribute for leaders and 10 (63%) of the participants interviewed agreed. Managers can shape an organization by creating an effective communication system that allows employees to participate in the decision-making process (Yusof & Mohamad, 2014). P3 reported:

you know when everything goes right, everybody feels great about it. And when things go wrong, that's when you learn the most. The opportunity to improve comes when we when we miss step. So, it's the opportunity to sit and talk with one another, to have clear communication about what are challenges and how to improve upon them. P9 added:

I also believe that a leader has to have a strong EQ, because you've got to be able to connect with people. So, your communication skills have to be terrific. You need somebody who's a good communicator. Interestingly, I'm going to say that the communication capability is far more the spirituality element of this, which is, I need to be able to communicate facts that I need to be able to get you to believe in the thing you're hearing in your heart and in your mind.

When asked about important attributes of a leader, the first thing that came to mind for P10 was communication. P12 reported:

if you have that spirituality in front of you, that means that you are always upfront with your employees, right. You're always upfront, you're honest with them, they trust you, right. They trust your open and honest communication leads to trust. P15 summed up his perception saying, "I think it's transparency. Maybe you get transparency through communication, but I think there's something to be said for understanding all dynamics in the problem." P16 reported:

I think it's pretty hard for somebody to just come in and lead and not have some experience base. So, I'd say integrity, experience, and then it comes down to how they communicate. Whether that's you want to call it charisma or their style or their personality, however you want to put it, but I think how people communicate to their teens or their peers or their boss, is absolutely critical for them to be a leader.

Subtheme 2: Empathy

The importance of empathy was reported by 8 (50%) of the participants interviewed. Goleman (2014) argued that emotional intelligence consists of four multidimensional components such as empathy, social skill, self-awareness and selfregulation. P1 reported, "I think people would have healthier relationships with their positions if there was more empathy in the workplace." P2 added, "it's understanding the impact that you have on people and the impact an organization has on people. And for me, that's really validation that empathy is important to be a leader, to be a team player." P4 summed up his perception saying, "I don't think you can be a good manager without a certain level of empathy."

"Empathy and social skills are core competencies for managing emotions in interpersonal settings" (Choi et al., 2015, p.63). P7 reported:

I think empathy gives you the ability to understand kind of the human component. I think that it speaks to, sort of, you know, I know it's kind of a catch phrase that everybody's using now, but sort of like your emotional intelligence and whether you can really recognize when you're communicating with somebody. Where the right places to go, what the right thing is to say, where the boundaries are, and also, I think it helps you to be compassionate.

P6 added, "I think empathy toward others is really powerful and necessary."

Subtheme 3: Vision

Vision was reported by 7 (44%) of the participants interviewed. Leaders articulate a vision that inspires followers to commit to that vision (Echevarria, 2015). P2 reported, "I find good leaders need to be able to not only operate at the strategic visionary level but being able to go down into the details of understanding and come back up, helps a leader in an organization's effectiveness." P3 summed up his perception saying, "I really think the compelling attribute for a leader are to provide a vision and the support and challenge functions necessary for the overall team to drive toward accomplishing that and creating that ecosystem and environment which is necessary." P4 added:

I really think it's important for a leader to have a vision and have the ability to communicate effectively because if you don't have that vision in the first place, you're just wandering around. You might be able to get people to follow you, but where are you going?

Transformational leaders articulate a vision and inspire motivation to develop follower goals and accomplish a shared vision (Gilbert et al., 2016; Mackington, 2015). P6 reported:

I tend to side with leaders who are more visionary, not just because I believe that change is always a constant, and if you're not looking for change, and you're not looking at what direction you may need to be considering, for better or for worse, then you're going to die and you'll just be swallowed up by somebody else in the company; some other innovator, right or wrong.

P8 summed up his perception saying, "I think the qualities that make a good leader are the ability to create a shared vision for people to follow." P15 worked for an innovative leader and remembered, "the experience I had was you're either very centered or focused on what the vision looks like." P16 added, "I think the job of a leader is being able to have some vision for the team and being able to connect people to that vision."

Subtheme 4: Self-Awareness

The concept of self-awareness was reported by 5 (31%) of the participants interviewed. The development of spiritual intelligence begins with stimulating a deeper awareness of self (Wigglesworth, 2012). Self-reflection and inquiry is fundamental to spiritual intelligence (Hacker & Washington, 2017). P7 reported:

If you are somebody who has a strong spiritual base or spiritual self, that is going to be reflective in your work. I would say that probably, I would bring that into my own

work. I would think that it does give me somewhat of a solid foundation when I'm dealing with my own team and coworkers. I think you could also have the person who is the more detail-oriented person, that you would say could also have a very strong spiritual kind of sense of self. I just really think it depends, where everybody's unique, so how those aspects of ourselves are reflected in the world are unique. I think it comes down to self-awareness and I think some people or more self-aware than others.

Spiritual intelligence contributes 44% to work performance and significantly impacts service quality (Taneva-Veshoska & Drakulevski, 2014). Wigglesworth (2012) asserted that the ability to listen to individuals' inner-self can be learned and then used to lead with wisdom and compassion. P8 reported:

I think one of the most important things that you have to do as a leader is be able to self-assess. I think that is absolutely critical for a variety of reasons. And what I mean by that is there are things that I'm good at and there's things that I'm not good at. And so, one of the things I always try to do when I build out my team is I don't hire a bunch of people just like me. I think that spiritual intelligence really starts with self-assessment and self-knowledge. It's knowing what you can do and what you can't do. It's bringing people around you to help you with that. Everyone should step outside of their comfort zone, but it's not stepping outside of your competence zone.

P14 added:

The individual leader has to be able to be self-aware. Maybe they are somebody that doesn't show trust. So, if I'm a leader that I'm not trusting my team at all, and I go learn that high trust leads to high productivity, but I believe I'm giving high trust,

then I'm not going to make any change. So, I have to be emotionally intelligent. I have to be self-aware. I have to be willing to acknowledge where my faults are.

Subtheme 5: Disruption/Risk

The concept of creating disruption or risk was reported by 5 (31%) of the participants interviewed. Resilient leaders are those who act and lead with courage despite the risk they may face (Ramachandaran, Krauss, Hamzah, & Idris, 2017). Emotionally intelligent leaders are willing to take risks that other might view as impractical (Freed, 2016). P6 reported:

I'm a big believer in disruption. I want to be on the receiving end of that, quite frankly, no, sorry, I want to be on the delivery side of that and not the receiving side of that. And to do so, you need to always be looking at what's happening in the future. And I love talking to futurist. And I love talking to people who are looking at ideas 20 years out and trying to figure out what my path is going to be, to potentially be involved in some of that. You have to just be able to stand up and say, I'm going to take a risk and call the ball. I may fail, but I may be successful at the same time, you never know. But it's a risk. You need to be able to take a risk. Good leaders take risk. Usually calculated risks, but sometimes they are instinctual risks.

Servant leaders are effective leaders when they show initiative, assume risk, and take ownership for their actions (Sousa & Dierendonck, 2017). P3 reported:

We are in inside an industry that everyone is talking about being ripe for disruption. We have more than 10,000 people working in the IT space. The opportunity for big picture thinking is people who are able to kind of look at our portfolio and look at the way we do things and really imagine something which is completely different, completely alternative way of approaching the way that our business gets done. P8 added, "I think, in today's environment, there are so many disruptive threats to business that I think you have to get out of your day-to-day routine for a certain amount of time in the year and think about that stuff because destruction is everywhere. It's so easy now."

Two conditions must be met for trust to exist, risk and interdependence. Risk creates the opportunity for trust (Vanhala et al., 2016). Greater trust is required when the risk is greater (Knight et al., 2015). P14 reported:

I think it's important that people feel it's okay to make a mistake and not walk on eggshells and be afraid of making mistakes because then they're not willing to take risks. And if you're not willing to take risks, you're not going to be innovative or you're not going to move the business forward. I can only get things done by the power of the people that I lead. And so, for me, it's the need, if I don't trust them, then how can anything get done. Because, I can't go do the job of 50 people, and I think it's important that they feel trusted as well. Because, it gives them again, that comfort level to take some risks. It gives him that comfort level to be empowered.

P15 added:

I think more and more of those people find themselves not working in large companies. I think that there's so much involved in making the safe decision in a large company, that I think if someone is truly willing to take risks like that, they probably long ago decided to do it in a small company, or in a startup. So unfortunately, it's hard harder and harder to get that kind of leadership or innovation in a large company. And even when we talk about willingness to fail and stuff like that, I still think that's not how most people behave in a large organization.

Summary

Chapter 4 included the research setting, demographics, data collection, data analysis, trustworthiness, and study results based on the data gathered from the interviews of 16 participants who worked at a large global insurance company. I recorded and transcribed the interviews. The data gathered was organized, coded, and analyzed using only manual techniques. Finally, using a combination of techniques by Dahlberg et al. (2008), Giorgi (2009), and Van Manen (2016), I reported on the lived experience of participant's perception of spiritual intelligence and trust.

To answer the central research question of this study, a series of eight interview questions were created to encourage participants to talk about their experiences with spiritual intelligence and trust. Using the whole-part-whole analysis technique outlined by Dahlberg et al. (2008), I saw five themes emerge from the data: emotional intelligence, servant leadership, integrity, trustworthiness, and moral compass. Additional sub-themes were documented: communication, vision, empathy, self-awareness, and disruption/risk.

In Chapter 5, I present how the findings from this study extends the knowledge of spiritual intelligence and trust. I compare the findings from the study with what was found in the peer-reviewed literature summarized in Chapter 2. I examine the limitations to trustworthiness that arose from the execution of this study. Lastly, I propose recommendations for further research based on the limitations of this study and the gaps in the literature. I evaluate the potential impact for positive social change with both leaders and organizations. Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations

The purpose of this phenomenological study was to explore the role of spiritual intelligence in leader influence on organizational trust and report the lived experiences of senior leaders in a global insurance company regarding spiritual intelligence and trust. The implications for social change included creating a deeper understanding of a leader's spiritual intelligence, identifying the role of spiritual intelligence in a leader's influence on trust within the organization, and describing the potential business application for leadership development. Phenomenology was the chosen design because it provided the best approach to construct meaning from the participants' experience (see Vagle, 2014). Interviews were conducted with 16 participants, and saturation was achieved (see Saunders et al., 2017).

The conceptual framework that supported this study comprised intelligence, leadership, and trust theories. The framework was informed by the intelligence theory of Gardner (1983), the leadership theory of Bass (1985), the spiritual intelligence theory of Wigglesworth (2012), the trust theory of Deutsch (1958), and Greenleaf's (1970) servant leadership philosophy. These theories collectively formed a sound conceptual framework to conduct an analysis of a leader's spiritual intelligence and identify the role of spiritual intelligence in a leader's influence on organizational trust.

Interpretation of Findings

The finding from this study were reported as themes that developed from the coding and analysis of participants' responses to the eight interview questions. Using the whole-part-whole analysis technique outlined by Dahlberg et al. (2008), I saw five themes emerge from the data: emotional intelligence, servant leadership, integrity, trustworthiness,

89

and moral compass. Additional subthemes were documented: communication, vision, empathy, self-awareness, and disruption/risk. These themes represented the lived experience of the participants to answer the central research question.

Seena et al. (2017) posited a significant relationship between emotional intelligence and spiritual intelligence. Spiritual intelligence is essential to individuals' well-being and helps to provide meaning and purpose to life (Zohar & Marshall, 2001). Participant 4 reported that emotional intelligence was particularly important for leaders to understand how people are motivated. Thirteen (81%) of participants believed emotional intelligence was important to effectively communicate and connect with people. Participant 7 related that "being self-aware was important." The participants' experiences with emotional intelligence as an attribute of a spiritually intelligent leader was supported in the relevant literature.

Servant leadership is a unique leadership style because it combines the drive of a leader with a focus on serving follower needs (van Dierendonck et al., 2014). Lynch and Friedman (2013) posited that the concepts of servant and spiritual leadership overlap. Participant 3 reported that he is responsible for providing a vision, direction, and a sense of empowerment to his team. Eight of the 16 participants reported a leader should care for the employees and have their best interests at heart. Participant 11 added that "an authentic leader is one who leads by example, not just talk the talk." The participants' experiences with servant leadership as an attribute of a spiritually intelligent leader was supported by the literature.

Trust in a leader derives from how followers perceive a leader's characteristics, such as ability, integrity, dependability, and benevolence in the workplace (Goh & Low, 2014). Honesty and integrity are ethical values characterized by spiritual managers (Faraji & Begzadeh, 2017). Participant 8 reported that "the political capital you have with people is based almost entirely upon your integrity." Eight of the 16 participants reported that integrity was the most important attribute for a leader. Participant 11 added that "a spiritual leader is somebody who is going to be an authentic leader and operates with honor and integrity." The relevant literature in this study supported the participants' experience with integrity as an attribute of a spiritually intelligent leader.

Miao et al. (2014) found that higher levels of trustworthiness may be established through servant leader behavior. Choi et al. (2015) posited that emotional intelligence enhances the trustworthiness and authenticity of a person. Participant 1 and Participant 7 reported that people drive trust in the organization. Participant 12 reported that "open and honest communication leads to trust." Communication is key to building strong trust-based relationships in the workplace (Seifert et al., 2016). The participants' experiences with trustworthiness as an attribute of a spiritually intelligent leader was supported in the relevant literature.

The moral side of leadership has gained interest as an essential motivator for servant leadership (Sousa & van Dierendonck, 2017). People's spiritual experiences serve to guide their moral compass (Creighton-Smith, Cook, & Edginton, 2017). Participant 7 reported that people could have no spiritual base but have a strong moral code. Participant 9 reported that "integrity and moral compass went hand-in-hand." Spiritual leadership is characterized by high morals and ethics, making spiritual leaders ideal to influence and motivate employees to go beyond their self-interests for the good of others and society (Afsar et al., 2016). The literature supported the participants' experience regarding moral compass as an attribute of a spiritually intelligent leader. Communication and transparency are necessary to build organizational trust (Bansal, 2016). Communication is key to building strong trust-based relationships in the workplace (Seifert et al., 2016). Ten (77%) of the participants commented on the importance of effective communication to be a good leader. Participant 15 reported that transparency is important, and you get transparency through communication. Participant 12 reported the best way to get to trust is by open and honest communication. The participants' experience with communication as an element of leader influence on organizational trust was supported by the literature.

Emotionally intelligent leaders are visionaries who believe in a vision. In doing so, the leader can decisively lead people to achieve that vision (Cic et al., 2018). Only 7 (44%) of the participants said anything about visionary leaders. Those participants reported that leaders with a vision were focused, innovative, and had a direction for people to follow. According to Fought and Misawa (2016), leaders viewed their primary role as creating the vision and direction for their organization. Participant 16 assessed it this way: "I think the job of a leader is being able to have some vision for the team and being able to connect people to that vision." The literature supported the participants' experience with vision as an element of an emotionally intelligent leader.

One of the core components of an emotionally intelligent leader is empathy. Wigglesworth (2012) identified empathy as one of three important skills necessary for building strong relationships. Eight (50%) of the participants in the current study reported that empathy was important to be a leader. Participant 8 reported that "emotional intelligence and being connected to people emotionally was important and empathy was part of that." Leaders who can regulate their emotions, read others' emotions, and effectively communicate exhibit high levels of emotional intelligence and facilitate high performance in their organization (Nikoui, 2015; Seena et al., 2017). Participant 9 reported that a strong EQ came down to effective communication. The participants' experience with empathy as an element of an emotionally intelligent leader was supported by the literature.

Self-awareness and the ability to self-assess are the basic principles for having high levels of emotional intelligence (Rubens, Schoenfeld, Schaffer, & Leah, 2018). The development of spiritual intelligence begins with stimulating a deeper awareness of self (Wigglesworth, 2012). Participant 8 reported that "one of the most important skills to have as a leader is the ability to self-assess." Knowing yourself and what you can and cannot do are important to being emotionally intelligent. Self-awareness is key to successful management (Cic et al., 2018). Participant 14 associated self-awareness with emotional intelligence and organizational trust. The literature supported the participants' experience with self-awareness as an element of an emotionally intelligent leader.

Leaders must transform culture, reinvent themselves, change the organizational structure, and encourage innovation to avoid getting disrupted (Uhl-Bien & Arena, 2018). Resilient leaders are those who act and lead with courage despite the risk they may face (Ramachandaran et al., 2017). Five (31%) of the participants reported on disruption or risk during the interviews. These participants explained that for leaders to be innovative or think outside of the box, they had to take risks and be disruptive. Risk creates the opportunity for trust (Vanhala et al., 2016). Participant 14 reported that it was important to let people know it is okay to make a mistake, so they will be willing to take risks. The participants' experience with disruption and risk as an element of leader influence on organizational trust was supported by the literature.

The themes that emerged from this study indicated that spiritual intelligence plays a critical role in leaders' capacity to make good decisions, build relationships, and provide a

sense of empowerment. Leaders with these qualities influence organizational trust. The literature showed a link between emotional intelligence and spiritual intelligence (Seena et al., 2017), an overlap between servant leadership and spiritual leadership (Lynch & Friedman, 2013), and that trust derives from a leader who has ability, integrity, dependability, and benevolence in the workplace (Goh & Low, 2014). Honesty and integrity are ethical values characterized by spiritual managers (Faraji & Begzadeh, 2017).

Limitations of the Study

One limitation of this study was the participants' understanding of the difference between spirituality and religion. I attempted to mitigate this limitation by providing a definition of spirituality and religion to help explain the difference. I used a descriptive design based on the theoretical framework grounded in lifeworld phenomenology. The sample included 16 employees of a large global insurance company. The phenomenological design was limited to the identification and reporting of participants' personal experiences and perceptions of the phenomenon of spiritual intelligence and trust. Understanding the distinction between spirituality and religion was critical because this study had no connection to religion. Providing definitions helped participants understand the distinction.

The participants were open and forthright in their responses to the questions, but some participants did not understand the phenomenon of spiritual intelligence and did not draw a distinction between spirituality and religion. In these cases, I provided the definition of spiritual intelligence used in the study. I also differentiated between spirituality and religion to let participants know that this study had no connection to religion. Some participants were not able to relate personal experiences, but these participants provided their perception based on their new understanding of the phenomenon. I found this data to be relevant because the participants explained their perceived experience as if it were reality. Their responses aligned with participants who did experience the phenomenon.

The selection of participants was split between senior leaders and employees to control for potential bias of leaders' perception of trust within the organization. Participant responses appeared to be open and honest, yet I noticed a difference in perception between senior leaders and general employees. Senior leader responses did not appear to be inflated. Rather, the difference resulted from how the participants experienced the phenomenon. Senior leaders experienced trust among their peers, their teams, and the CEO. General employees experienced trust among their peers, their teams, and their immediate managers. However, trust in the organization began to diminish the further away an employee was from the CEO on the organization chart. The differences may be the result of the organizational changes that occurred or might be based on personal opinions of the participants. These differences may limit replication of this study, and different results may be found in other organizations.

Researcher bias was also a limitation in this study. During the interview phase, my employment position was eliminated, and I lost my job. I was able to complete my interviews and begin the analysis phase of my study. The experience of losing my job emphasized a lot of the experiences, perceptions and feelings that the participants expressed in the interviews. I began to sympathize with the participants because I had the same perceptions and feelings. When a person sympathizes, they become emotionally involved. When I became emotionally involved, I introduced bias into my analysis. To manage my bias, I leveraged my notes, transcripts and recordings to focus on the emerging themes that came from the data. I used a qualitative reflective strategy to control personal bias that may have emerged from my experience. I bracketed my experience throughout the analysis process, referring back to the recorded interviews as necessary to ensure credibility and reliability of the findings.

Recommendations

The study of spiritual intelligence is relatively new and often is paired with research on emotional intelligence. A shortage of research on the constructs of spiritual intelligence in leaders exists. The lack of research addressing what might lead to low trust in leaders and low organizational trust contributed to the motivation for this study.

I interviewed senior leaders and nonsenior leaders to understand their lived experience of spiritual intelligence and trust. Some participants self-identified as not having spiritual intelligence, yet they were asked to provide their experiences or perceptions of spiritually intelligent leaders. Because I did not control for this bias and participants did not identify as having spiritual intelligence, future research could address individuals who selfidentify as having spiritual intelligence and compare their perception of spiritually intelligent leaders with that of individuals who self-identify as not having spiritual intelligence. Additionally, researchers could examine whether spiritually intelligent individuals only trust other spiritually intelligent individuals. This study is needed to help further understand the trust phenomenon among spiritually intelligent people versus nonspiritually intelligent people.

The theme of emotional intelligence emerged from the data with 13 (81%) of the participants reporting the relevance to spiritual intelligence and trust. I found various articles on emotional intelligence, but nothing that explored the relationship between emotional intelligence and spiritual intelligence on organizational trust. Future research is needed to explore the perception from both a leader and a follower perspective. The theme of servant leadership emerged from the data with 13 (81%) of the participants reporting the relevance to spiritual intelligence and trust. A need exists for empirical work that allows for the discovery of how servant leadership and spiritual leadership work together to create organizational trust. Future research is needed to address the role of servant leadership and spiritual intelligence in developing organizational trust.

The participants for this study were selected from a large global insurance company. Just prior to and during the data collection period of this study, the company experienced significant organizational changes in senior leadership. These changes introduced a feeling of uncertainty and possible fear throughout the company. Participant responses to interview questions might have been biased. Future research should consider changing the demographics to include smaller companies in different industries that have been stable for a year. Changing the demographics may result in a new understanding of the role spiritual intelligence has in leaders influence on organizational trust.

One unique interview with a participant generated answers that took on a negative tone. The participant appeared to view leaders through a negative lens which resulted in responses that described bad experiences or leader qualities that were not appreciated. One example is the participant's perception of big picture thinkers:

I'm kind of detailed myself, so that kind of falls along with managers that get too detailed. I'm going to take care of the details. If you give me something to do, I don't need somebody to be petty. I don't need the manager to be petty or to get too involved in the details.

The participant's answers changed my view of the lived experience. From the negative answers, I was able to create a positive view by contrast. Future research is needed to 97

explore followers with negative perceptions of leaders to better understand their perception of a spiritually intelligent leader.

The research methodology used for this study was qualitative with a phenomenological design. In this type of research, researcher bias and inaccurate interpretation of data might skew the results and not present the true essence of the study. Future research should consider a quantitative or mixed-methods approach to add validity and reliability to the data.

Implications

Positive Social Change

The collection of themes that emerged from the data in this study contribute to social change by adding to the knowledge of spiritual intelligence and organizational trust that could help leaders gain a deeper understanding about themselves. This study might be applicable to human resource personnel in developing leader training programs designed to help current and future leaders understand the issues related to leadership practice in today's business environment. Spiritual intelligence training should become part of leadership development. Focus should also be given to building relationships when coaching and mentoring their subordinates in order to build trust (du Plessis et al., 2015).

Ramachandaran et al. (2015) identified the attributes of spiritual intelligence as a proposed prerequisite of contemporary organizational leadership. Faraji and Begzadeh (2017) posited that spiritual managers create insight, they trust, and they show humility. The potential for social change in senior leaders who leverage their spiritual intelligence is they create an organizational culture of trust and empowerment. As a result, these behaviors become a role model for others to follow. These behaviors transcend the workplace and can have a positive impact on family and community life.

Vanhala et al. (2016) confirmed that impersonal trust can be used to increase employees' commitment to the organization. Paliszkiewicz, Koohang, and Nord (2014) acknowledged that organizational trust has a significant role in organizational performance. The potential for social change is supported by the findings of this study as senior leaders influence organizational trust and create stronger relationships, improve organizational commitment and performance.

Methodological

For this study, I used a phenomenology form of inquiry to holistically value the lived experience of participants on their perception of the phenomenon of spiritual intelligence and trust. It was important to have personal descriptions of the phenomenon from each participant rather than my interpretation of their experience. The research participants were viewed as subjective epistemological beings to prevent contamination of the data with extraneous worldview assumptions (Koopman, 2015). This Husserlian method created pure presentations and un-interpreted data based on human experience (Koopman, 2015).

This study used a description design based on the theoretical framework grounded in lifeworld phenomenology. I chose to use phenomenology because it was a rigorous alternative to the traditional methods used by natural sciences that are not appropriate for examining human experience (Brooks, 2015). Participant responses were mainly based on the perception of leaders grounded on their insight of leadership and experience. By entering into the field of perception, I was able to understand spiritual intelligence as the participants saw it (Ramachandaran et al., 2017).

Recommendations for Practice

Radhika (2014) asserted spiritual intelligence is used to expand the capacity and make greater contributions to the service of others. Spiritual intelligence utilizes our deep inner resources to give us the capacity to care and the power to tolerate and adapt. In an effort to develop leaders with a strong sense of individual purpose, vision, and values, spiritual intelligence is being added to executive training curricula (Hacker & Washington, 2017). Since training is available, senior leaders should consider taking advantage of this self-improvement opportunity. A university-based leadership program that includes SQ as part of the curriculum is available at University of Alberta.

Another resource for leadership development using SQ skills is training through Deep Change (https://www.deepchange.com/about/meet_us), founded by Wigglesworth. The Deep Change organization utilizes a proprietary approach called Deep Intelligence to evaluate the leader and the organization and begin to understand the situation. This is a customized approach to leadership development. The potential for social change is the development of a transformational, self-aware leader.

Conclusion

The purpose of this phenomenological study was to explore the role of spiritual intelligence in leader influence on organizational trust. Interviews were conducted with 16 participants and the data collected was used to describe the lived experiences of senior leaders regarding spiritual intelligence and trust. The results were reported as themes that developed from the coding and analysis of the responses from each participant to 8 interview questions. The themes that emerged from the data represent the lived experience of the participants to support the central research question. The findings from this study support the conceptual framework outlined in Chapter 1 and 2.

The conceptual framework that supported this study comprised of intelligence, leadership, and trust theories. The framework was informed by the intelligence theory of Gardner (1983), the leadership theory of Bass (1985), the spiritual intelligence theory of Wigglesworth (2012), the trust theory of Deutsch (1958), and Greenleaf's (1970) servant leadership philosophy. The themes that emerged in support of this framework included emotional intelligence, servant leadership, integrity, trustworthiness, and moral compass. The interpretation of the findings supported two structures that emerged from the shared experiences of the phenomenon.

The first structure that was prevalent throughout this study was emotional intelligence. Thirteen (81%) of the participants interviewed stressed the importance of emotional intelligence in a leader. The findings indicated that authentic leaders who demonstrated empathy, compassion and support for others developed strong relationships with their team. Goleman (2014) described that how well we manage ourselves and our relationships will determine how effective we are as leaders. Participant 9 reported, "a leader has to have a strong EQ because you've got to be able to connect with people." The emergent theme of emotional intelligence from this study supports previous research that suggested spiritual intelligence in combination with emotional intelligence and servant leadership may work together to build a culture of trust within an organization (Afsar et al., 2016; Esfahani et al., 2015, Kashyap & Rangnekar, 2016).

The emergent theme of servant leadership was the second structure prevalent throughout this study. Thirteen (81%) of the participants interviewed emphasized that leaders who demonstrated humility, wisdom, vision, and trust were more effective in motivating followers. Trust in a leader is built on the character of the leader which is focused on how followers perceive the leader's character (Goh & Low, 2014). Participant 11 reported:

I look for someone who has an authentic leadership style ... somebody who walks the walk and not just talking the talk, they lead by example ... somebody that possesses integrity and is honest in their dealings.

The emergent theme of servant leadership from this study supports previous research that suggested servant leadership represents one of the four cornerstones of a spiritually intelligent leader (Hyson, 2013).

The structures of emotional intelligence and servant leadership are the building blocks for a spiritually intelligent leader. Servant leadership was found to create follower trust in leaders (Chan & Mak, 2014). Building relationships and encouragement are characteristics of both servant leaders and emotionally intelligent leaders (Chan & Mak, 2014; Goleman, 2014). Interpreting the results from this study and comparing it to the data from the literature in Chapter 2, I concluded that spiritual intelligence plays a critical role in leaders' capacity to make good decisions, build relationships, and provide a sense of empowerment. Leaders who demonstrate these characteristics influence organizational trust.

References

- Afsar, B., Badir, Y., & Kiani, U. S. (2016). Linking spiritual leadership and employee proenvironmental behavior: The influence of workplace spirituality, intrinsic motivation, and environmental passion. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 45, 79-88. http://doi.org/10.1016 /j.jenvp.2015.11.011
- Ajike, C.A. (2016). Effect of organizational justice, spiritual intelligence, organizational trust on workers commitment in Nigerian public sector. *Advances in Multidisciplinary Research Journal*, *2*(1), 65-72. Retrieved from https://s3.amazonaws.com/academia.edu.documents/45161535/AIMS-V2N2P8-_Examining_ICT_Efficiency_and_Effectiveness_in_the_Health_Sector.pdf?AWSAccess KeyId=AKIAIWOWYYGZ2Y53UL3A&Expires=1527430867&Signature=rMCwR4o% 2F9kNLUolfyKVG2z2c0FY%3D&response-contentdisposition=inline%3B%20filename%3DEffect_of_Organizational_Justice_Spiritu.pd f
- Akhtar, S., bin Arshad, M.A., Mahmood, A. & Ahmed, A. (2015). Spiritual quotient and ethical values towards organizational sustainability. *International Letters of Social and Humanistic Sciences, 58*, 1-7. Retrieved from https://www.learntechlib.org/p/176798/
- Amram, Y. (2007). Seven dimensions of spiritual intelligence: An ecumenical, grounded theory. Retrieved from http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.152.4619&rep=rep1&ty pe=pdf
- Ansari, A. H., & Malik, S. (2017). Ability-based emotional intelligence and knowledge sharing: The moderating role of trust in co-workers. *VINE Journal of Information and*

Knowledge Management Systems, 47(2), 211-227. https://doi.org/10.1108/VJIKMS-09-2016-0050

- Bachmann, R., Gillespie, N., & Priem, R. (2015). Repairing trust in organizations and institutions: Toward a conceptual framework. *Organization Studies*, 36(9), 1123-1142. https://doi.org/10.1177/0170840615599334
- Balliet, D., & Van Lange, P. M. (2013). Trust, conflict, and cooperation: A meta-analysis. *Psychological Bulletin*, *139*(5), 1090-1112. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0030939
- Bansal, A. (2016). Employee trust dynamics during organizational change: A context of mergers and acquisitions. *Asia-Pacific Journal of Business Administration*.
 https://doi.org/10.1108/APJBA-08-2015-0075
- Barbuto, J. E., Gottfredson, R. K., & Searle, T. P. (2014). An examination of emotional intelligence as an antecedent of servant leadership. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*, *21*(3), 315-323.

https://doi.org/10.1177/1548051814531826

- Bass, B. M. (1985). *Leadership and performance beyond expectation*. New York, NY: Free Press.
- Beck, C. D. (2014). Antecedents of servant leadership: A mixed methods study. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*, *21*(3), 299-314.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/1548051814529993
- Bligh, M. C. (2017). Leadership and trust. In J. Marques & S. Dhiman (Eds.), *Leadership today* (pp. 21-42). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-31036-7_2
- Breevaart, K., Bakker, A., Hetland, J., Demerouti, E., Olsen, O. K., & Espevik, R. (2014). Daily transactional and transformational leadership and daily employee engagement. *Journal of Occupational & Organizational Psychology*, *87*(1), 138-157.

https://doi.org/10.1111/joop.12041

- Brooks, J. (2015). Learning from the "lifeworld." *Psychologist, 28*(8), 642-646. Retrieved from http://eprints.hud.ac.uk/id/eprint/25556
- Caldwell, C. (2017). Lakota virtues and leadership principles: Insights and applications for ethical leaders. *Journal of Management Development*, *36*(3), 309-318. https://doi.org/10.1108 /JMD-03-2016-0038
- Carrillo, R. A. (2015). Empower, trust & resource. *Professional Safety*, *60*(5), 32-33. Retrieved from https://www.assp.org/publications/professional-safety
- Carucci, R. A., & Hansen, E. C. (2015). Executive connections: How relationships at the top shape an organization's performance. *Leader to Leader*, *2015*(76), 41-47. http://doi.org/10.1002/ltl.20177
- Chan, S. C. H., & Mak, W. (2014). The impact of servant leadership and subordinates' organizational tenure on trust in leader and attitudes. *Personnel Review*, 43(2), 272–287. https://doi.org/10.1108 /PR-08-2011-0125
- Chen, C., Chen, C., & Li, C. (2013). The influence of leader's spiritual values of servant leadership on employee motivational autonomy and eudaemonic well-being. *Journal of Religion & Health*, *52*(2), 418-438. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10943-011-9479-3
- Chen, Z., Zhu, J., & Zhou, M. (2015). How does a servant leader fuel the service fire? A multilevel model of servant leadership, individual self identity, group competition climate, and customer service performance. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 100(2), 511-521. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0038036
- Chiniara, M., & Bentein, K. (2016). Linking servant leadership to individual performance: Differentiating the mediating role of autonomy, competence and relatedness need satisfaction. *Leadership Quarterly*, *27*(1), 124–141.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2015.08.004

- Choi, J. N., Chung, G. H., Sung, S. Y., Butt, A. N., Soliman, M., & Chang, J. W. (2015). Does emotional intelligence matter in interpersonal processes? The mediating role of emotion management. *Seoul Journal of Business*, 21(2), 45-70. Retrieved from http://cba.snu.ac.kr/en/sjb-about-the-journal
- Cic, Z. V., Mulej, M., & Zizek, S. S. (2018). Different intelligences' role in overcoming the differences in employee value system. *Kybernetes*, 47(2), 343–358. https://doi.org /10.1108/K-06-2017-0200
- Coetzee, M., & Harry, N. (2014). Emotional intelligence as a predictor of employees' career adaptability. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, *84*(1), 90–97. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvb.2013.09.001
- Covey, S. (2004). *The 8th habit. From effectiveness to greatness*. New York, NY: Simon & Schuster, Inc.
- Creighton-Smith, B. A., Cook, M., & Edginton, C. R. (2017). Leisure, ethics, and spirituality. *Annals of Leisure Research*, *20*(5), 546–562.

https://doi.org/10.1080/11745398.2017.1295873

- Crossman, J. (2011). Environmental and spiritual leadership: Tracing the synergies from an organizational perspective. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *103*(4), 553-565. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-011-0880-3
- Dahlberg, K., Dahlberg, H., & Nystrom, M. (2008). *Reflective lifeworld research*. Studentlitteratur, Lund.
- Dash, M., & Patnaik, P. (2015). Role of spiritual intelligence in emotional intelligence and mental health. *Indian Journal of Positive Psychology*, 6(3), 279–282. Retrieved from http://www.i-scholar.in/index.php/ijpp

Deutsch, M. (1958). Trust and suspicion. *Journal of conflict resolution*, *2*(4), 265-279. Retrieved from https://www.jstor.org/stable/172886

Dougherty, T. J. (2011). The relationship between spirituality, spiritual intelligence, and leadership practices in student leaders in the BYU-Idaho student activities program. Retrieved from

http://search.proquest.com/docview/898368130?accountid=14872

- Du Plessis, M., Wakelin, Z., & Nel, P. (2015). The influence of emotional intelligence and trust on servant leadership. *SA Journal of Industrial Psychology*, *41*(1), 1-9. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajip.v41i1.1133
- Echevarria, I. M. (2015). *The relationships among education, leadership experience, emotional intelligence, and transformational leadership of nurse managers*. Widener University. Retrieved from https://www.proquest.com/productsservices/pq_nursingahs_shtml.html
- Edelman 2013 Edelman Trust Barometer Press Release. (n.d.). Retrieved from http://www.edelman.com/trust-downloads/press-release/
- Emmons, R. A. (2000a). Is spirituality an intelligence? Motivation, cognition, and the psychology of ultimate concern. *International Journal for the Psychology of Religion*, *10*(1), 3–26. https://doi.org/10.1207/S15327582IJPR1001_2

Esfahani, S. T., & Sedaghat, S. (2015). The relationship between spiritual leadership and vertical organizational trust. *Journal of Scientific Research and Development, 2*(5), 166-171. Retrieved from http://jsrad.org/wp-content/2015/Issue%205,%202015/26%202015-2-5-166-171.pdf

Eva, N., Sendjaya, S., Prajogo, D., Cavanagh, A., & Robin, M. (2017). Creating strategic fit: Aligning servant leadership with organizational structure and strategy. *Personnel* Review, 47(1), 166-186. https://doi.org/10.1108/PR-03-2016-0064

- Faraji, M., & Begzadeh, S. (2017). The relationship between organizational commitment and spiritual intelligence with job performance in physical education staff in east Azerbaijan province. *International Journal of Management, Accounting & Economics,* 4(5), 565–577. Retrieved from http://www.ijmae.com/
- Flynn, C. B., Smither, J. W., & Walker, A. G. (2015). Exploring the relationship between leaders' core self-evaluations and subordinates' perceptions of servant leadership: A field study. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*. https://doi.org/10.1177 /1548051815621257
- Fought, R. L., & Misawa, M. (2016). Effective leadership in academic health sciences libraries: A qualitative phenomenological study. *Journal of Library Administration*, 56(8), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1080/01930826.2015.1130548
- Freed, C. A. (2016). The role of emotional intelligence in community college leadership (Order No. 10139681). Available from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global.
 (1805053280). Retrieved from http://ezp.waldenulibrary.org/login?url=https://search-proquest-

com. ezp. walden ulibrary. org/docview/1805053280? accountid = 14872

- Fry, L. W. (2003). Toward a theory of spiritual leadership. *Leadership Quarterly*, 14(6), 693-727. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2003.09.001
- Fry, L. W. J., & Wigglesworth, C. G. (2013). Toward a theory of spiritual intelligence and spiritual leader development. *International Journal on Spirituality and Organization Leadership*, 1(1), 47-79. Retrieved from http://iispiritualleadership.com/wpcontent/uploads/SLTISOL_SI.pdf#page=47

Fusch, P. I., & Ness, L. R. (2015). Are we there yet? Data saturation in qualitative research.

Qualitative Report, 20(9), 1408-1416. Retrieved from https://tqr.nova.edu/

- Gardner, H. (1983). *Frames of mind: The theory of multiple intelligences*. New York, NY: Basic Books.
- Gardner, H. (1999). *Intelligence reframed: Multiple intelligences for the 21st century*. New York, NY: Basic Books.
- Geh, E. Z. (2014). Organizational spiritual leadership of worlds made and found. *Leadership* & Organization Development Journal, 35(2), 137-151. https://

doi.org/10.1108/LODJ-04-2012-0052

Gieseke, A. R. (2014). The relationship between spiritual intelligence, mindfulness, and transformational leadership among public higher education leaders (Ed.D.).
Northeastern University. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/docview /1527505567/abstract/6964F6397F464A93PQ/1

- Gilbert, S., Horsman, P., & Kelloway, E. K. (2016). The motivation for transformational leadership scale: an examination of the factor structure and initial tests. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, *37*(2), 158-180.
 https://doi.org/10.1108/LODJ-05-2014-0086
- Giorgi, A. (2009). *The Descriptive Phenomenological Method in Psychology*. Pittsburgh, PA: Duquesne University Press
- Goh, S., Low, B.Z. (2014). The influence of servant leadership towards organizational commitment: The mediating role of trust in leaders. *International Journal of Business and Management*, 9(1), 17-25. https://doi.org/10.5539/ijbm.v9n1p17
- Goleman, D. (2014). *What makes a leader: Why emotional intelligence matters*. New York, NY: More Than Sound

- Gotsis, G., & Grimani, K. (2017). The role of spiritual leadership in fostering inclusive workplaces. *Personnel Review*, *46*(5), 908–935. https://doi.org/10.1108/PR-11-2015-0286
- Gotsis, G., & Grimani, K. (2016). Diversity as an aspect of effective leadership: Integrating and moving forward. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, 37(2), 241-264. https://doi.org/10.1108/LODJ-06-2014-0107
- Greenleaf, R. K. (1970). The servant as leader. Westfield, IN: The Robert K. Greenleaf Center.
- Hacker, S. K., & Washington, M. (2017). Spiritual intelligence: Going beyond IQ and EQ to develop resilient leaders. *Global Business and Organizational Excellence*, 36(3), 21-28. https://doi.org/10.1002/joe.21777
- Hamstra, M., Van Yperen, N., Wisse, B., & Sassenberg, K. (2014). Transformational and transactional leadership and followers' achievement goals. *Journal of Business & Psychology*, 29(3), 413-425. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10869-013-9322-9
- Heydari, A., Meshkinyazd, A., & Soudmand, P. (2017). The effect of spiritual intelligence training on job satisfaction of psychiatric nurses. *Iranian Journal of Psychiatry*, 12(2), 128-133. Retrieved from http://ijps.tums.ac.ir/index.php/ijps/article/view/1039
- Hildebrant, L. S. (2011). Spiritual intelligence: Is it related to a leader's level of ethical development? Capella University. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/docview/854845938?accountid=14872
- Hyson, P. (2013). The spirited leader: The potential of spiritual intelligence to improve leadership. *International Journal of Leadership in Public Services*, 9(3/4), 109–115. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJLPS-10-2013-0028
- Jaramillo, F., Bande, B., & Varela, J. (2015). Servant leadership and ethics: A dyadic examination of supervisor behaviors and salesperson perceptions. *Journal of*

Personal Selling & Sales Management, 35(2), 108–124.

https://doi.org/10.1080/08853134.2015.1010539

Jason, E. (2014). *Factors affecting employee trust in leadership*. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/docview/1504278338?accountid=14872

Kalantarkousheh, S. M., Sharghi, N., Soleimani, M., & Ramezani, S. (2014). The role of spiritual intelligence on organizational commitment in employees of universities in Tehran Province, Iran. *Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *140*(2014), 499–505. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.04.460

- Kashyap, V., & Rangnekar, S. (2016). Servant leadership, employer brand perception, trust in leaders and turnover intentions: A sequential mediation model. *Review of Managerial Science*, 10(3), 437-461. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11846-014-0152-6
- Kaur, D., Sambasivan, M., & Kumar, N. (2013). Effect of spiritual intelligence, emotional intelligence, psychological ownership and burnout on caring behaviour of nurses: A cross-sectional study. *Journal of Clinical Nursing*, 22(21/22), 3192-3202. https://doi.org/10.1111/jocn.12386
- Kaur, M. (2013). Spiritual intelligence of secondary school teachers in relation to their job satisfaction. *International Journal of Educational Research and Technology*, 4(3), 104-109. Retrieved from http://soeagra.com/ijert/ijertsept2013/13.pdf
- Kaya, A. (2015). The relationship between spiritual leadership and organizational citizenship behaviors: A research on school principals' behaviors. Educational Sciences: Theory and Practice, 15(3), 597-606. https://doi.org/10.12738/estp.2015.3.1988
- Klaus, L., & Fernando, M. (2016). Enacting spiritual leadership in business through egotranscendence. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, *37*(1), 71-92

https://doi.org/10.1108/LODJ-04-2014-0078

- Knight, J. R., Bush, H. M., Mase, W. A., Riddell, M. C., Liu, M., & Holsinger, J. W. (2015). The impact of emotional intelligence on conditions of trust among leaders at the Kentucky department for public health. *Frontiers in Public Health*, 3(2015), 1-8. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2015.00033
- Korazija, M., Sarotar, Z. S., & Mumel, D. (2016). The relationship between spiritual intelligence and work satisfaction among leaders and employees. *Nase Gospodarstvo/Our Economy*, 62(2), 51–60. https://doi.org/10.1515/ngoe-2016-0012
- Korsgaard, M. A., Brower, H. H., & Lester, S. W. (2014). It isn't always mutual: A critical review of dyadic trust. *Journal of Management*, 41(1), 47–70. https://doi.org/10.1177/0149206314547521
- Kong, D. T., Dirks, K. T., & Ferrin, D. L. (2014). Interpersonal trust within negotiations: Meta-Analytic evidence, critical contingencies, and directions for future research. *Academy of Management Journal*, *57*(5), 1235–1255. https://doi.org/10.5465/amj.2012.0461

Koohbanani, S. E., Dastjerdi, R., Vahidi, T., & Far, M. H. G. (2013). The relationship between spiritual intelligence and emotional intelligence with life satisfaction among birjand gifted female high school students. *The 3rd World Conference on Psychology, Counseling and Guidance, 84*(2013), 314–320.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2013.06.558

Koopman, O. (2015). Phenomenology as a potential methodology for subjective knowing in science education research. *Indo-Pacific Journal of Phenomenology*, 15(1), 1-10. https://doi.org/10.1080/20797222.2015.1049898 Kunnanatt, J. T. (2016). 3D leadership - Strategy-Linked leadership framework for managing teams. *Economics, Management and Financial Markets, 11*(3), 30-55. Retrieved from http://ezp.waldenulibrary.org/login?url=https://search-proquestcom.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/docview/1826415727?accountid=14872

Kymre, I. G., & Bondas, T. (2013). Skin-to-skin care for dying preterm newborns and their parents - A phenomenological study from the perspective of NICU nurses. *Scandinavian Journal of Caring Sciences*, *27*(3), 669-676. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-6712.2012.01076.x

- Latham, J. R. (2014). Leadership for quality and innovation: Challenges, theories, and a framework for future research. *Quality Management Journal*, *21*(1), 11-15. Retrieved from https://ezp.waldenulibrary.org/login?url=https://search-proquest-com.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/docview/1503666171?accountid=14872
- LaPuma, S. J. (2015). *Exploring transformational leadership, employee well-being, and the moderating influence of generational cohort*. North Central University. Retrieved from http://gradworks.umi.com/10/00/10002006.html
- Le, P. B., & Lei, H. (2018). The mediating role of trust in stimulating the relationship between transformational leadership and knowledge sharing processes. *Journal of Knowledge Management*, 22(3), 521-537. https://doi.org/10.1108/JKM-10-2016-0463
- Leedy, P. D., & Ormrod, J. E. (2010). *Practical research: Planning and design, 9*. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Merrill
- Li, Z., Gupta, B., Loon, M., & Casimir, G. (2016). Combinative aspects of leadership style and emotional intelligence. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, *37*(1), 107-125. https://doi.org/10.1108/LODJ-04-2014-0082

- Lindberg, E., Hörberg, U., Persson, E., & Ekebergh, M. (2013). It made me feel human-A phenomenological study of older patients' experiences of participating in a team meeting. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health & Well-Being*, 8(1), 1– 10. https://doi.org/10.3402 /qhw.v8i0.20714
- Liu, X.-P., & Wang, Z.-M. (2013). Perceived risk and organizational commitment: The moderating role of organizational trust. *Social Behavior and Personality*, 41(2), 229–240. https://doi.org/10.2224/sbp.2013.41.2.229
- Longest, B. (2017). Responsible leader behavior in health sectors. *Leadership in Health Services, 30*(1), 8–15. https://doi.org/10.1108/LHS-05-2016-0020
- Lusher, D., Kremer, P., & Robins, G. (2013). Cooperative and competitive structures of trust relations in teams. *Small Group Research*, *45*(1), 3-36. https://doi.org/10.1177/1046496413510362
- Lynch, J. A., & Friedman, H. H. (2013). Servant leader, spiritual leader: The case for convergence. *Journal of Leadership, Accountability & Ethics*, *10*(2), 87-95. Retrieved from

http://ezp.waldenulibrary.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/145 9143599?accountid=14872

Mackington, J. (2015). Transformational leadership and safe driving performance in the U.S. electric utility industry. Walden University. Retrieved from http://ezp.waldenulibrary.org/login?url=https://search.proquest.com/docview/16 66412626?accountid=14872

Maharana, P., Patra, S., Srinivasan, T. M., & Nagendra, H. R. (2014). A twenty-year literature on evaluation of spiritual leadership: The new insight for the corporate world. *Indian Journal of Positive Psychology*, 5(3), 286-292. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/docview/1629407823?accountid=14872

- Mahembe, B., & Engelbrecht, A. S. (2013). A confirmatory factor analytical study of a servant leadership measure in South Africa. SA Journal of Industrial Psychology, 39(2), 1-8. https://doi.org/10.4102/ sajip.v39i2.1127
- Maheshwari, N. (2015). Spiritual intelligence: Occupational commitment. *SCMS Journal of Indian Management, 12*(2), 29–38. Retrieved from EBSCOhost, ezp.waldenulibrary.org/login?url=https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct= true&db=bth&AN=108458392&site=eds-live&scope=site
- Mansor, N., Ismail, A. H., Alwi, M. A. M., & Anwar, N. (2013). Relationship between spiritual leadership and organizational commitment in Malaysians' oil and gas industry. *Asian Social Science*, 9(7), 179–191. https://doi.org/10.5539/ass.v9n7p179
- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G. B. (2014). *Designing qualitative research*. Sage publications.
- Miao, C., Humphrey, R. H., & Qian, S. (2018). A cross-cultural meta-analysis of how leader emotional intelligence influences subordinate task performance and organizational citizenship behavior. *Journal of World* Business, *53*(4), 463-474. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jwb.2018.01.003
- Miao, Q., Newman, A., Schwarz, G., & Xu, L. (2014). Servant leadership, trust, and the organizational commitment of public sector employees in China. *Public Administration*, 92(3), 727–743. https://doi.org/10.1111/padm.12091
- Milliman, J., Gatling, A., & Bradley-Geist, J. C. (2016). The implications of workplace spirituality for person–environment fit theory. *Psychology of Religion and Spirituality*, 9(1), 1-12. https://doi.org/10.1037/rel0000068
- Mohla, C., & Aggarwal, S. (2014). Spiritual leadership and its potential danger at workplace: A review article. *International Journal of Organizational Behaviour & Management*

Perspectives, *3*(3), 1076-1086. Retrieved from

http://search.proquest.com/docview/1648131710?accountid=14872

Morse, J. M. (2015). "Data were saturated" *Qualitative Health Research*, *25*(5), 587–588. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732315576699

Moustakas, C. (1994). Phenomenological research methods. Sage Publications.

- Seena, N. S., Suresh, S., & Ravindranadan, V. (2017). Emotional intelligence, spiritual intelligence and subjective well-being of yoga practitioners. *Indian Journal of Positive Psychology*, 7(4), 577–582. Retrieved from EBSCOhost, ezp.waldenulibrary.org/login?url=https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct= true&db=a9h&AN=127208566&site=eds-live&scope=site
- Nikoopour, J., Esfandiari, N. (2017). The relationship between emotional, social, cultural, spiritual Intelligence and EFL teachers' teaching effectiveness. *Journal of Language Teaching and Research*, 8(1), 138-148. https://doi.org/10.17507/jltr.0801.17
- Nikoui, H. R. (2015). *The effect of nationality differences on the emotional intelligence of leaders*. Walden University. Retrieved from

https://search.proquest.com/docview/1721470447?accountid=14872

Onorato, M., & Zhu, J. (2014). An empirical study on the relationships between authentic leadership and organizational trust by industry segment. *S.A.M. Advanced Management Journal*, 79(1), 26-39. Retrieved from http://ezp.waldenulibrary.org/login?url=https://search-proquest-

com.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/docview/1535357253?accountid=14872

Paliszkiewicz, J., Koohang, A., Gołuchowski, J., & Horn, N. J. (2014). Management trust, organizational trust, and organizational performance: advancing and measuring a theoretical model. *Management and Production Engineering Review*, *5*(1), 32–41. https://doi.org/10.2478/mper-2014-0005

- Paliszkiewicz, J., Koohang, A., Nord, J. H. (2014). Management trust, organizational trust, and organizational performance: Empirical validation of an instrument. *Online Journal of Applied Knowledge Management*, 2(1), 28-39. Retrieved from http://www.iiakm.org/ojakm/articles/2014/volume2_1/0JAKM_Volume2_1pp28-39.pdf
- Pallas, E. (2016). The relationship between emotional intelligence, transformational leadership style, and effectiveness among police supervisors. Wilmington University.
 Retrieved from http://gradworks.umi.com/37/38/3738344.html
- Palmer, A., & Huo, Q. (2013). A study of trust over time within a social network mediated environment. *Journal of Marketing Management*, 29(15/16), 1816-1833. https://doi.org/10.1080/0267257X.2013.803143
- Patton, M. Q. (2014). *Qualitative evaluation and research methods* (3rd Ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Inc.
- Pawar, B. (2014). Leadership spiritual behaviors toward subordinates: An empirical examination of the effects of a leader's individual spirituality and organizational spirituality. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 122(3), 439-452. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-013-1772-5

Pishdad-Bozorgi, P., & Beliveau, Y. J. (2016). A schema of trust building attributes and their corresponding integrated project delivery traits. *International Journal of Construction Education and Research*, *12*(2), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1080/15578771.2015.1118171

Popoola, S. O., Zaid, Y. A. (2015). Effective leadership, self-efficacy, emotional intelligence, information acquisition and utilization of managers in packaging companies in

Nigeria. *Information and Knowledge Management*, 5(1), 140-149. Retrieved from http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.671.7765&rep=rep1&ty pe=pdf

- Potter, E. M., Egbelakin, T., Phipps, R., & Balaei, B. (2018). Emotional intelligence and transformational leadership behaviours of construction project managers. *Journal of Financial Management of Property and Construction*, 23(1), 73–89. https://doi.org/10.1108/JFMPC- 01-2017-0004
- Pryke, S., Lunic, D., & Badi, S. (2015). The effect of leader emotional intelligence on leaderfollower chemistry: A study of construction project managers. *Construction Management and Economics*, 33(8), 603–624. https://doi.org/10.1080/01446193.2015.1078901
- Raddanipour, M., & Siadat, S. A. (2013). Studying the relationship among spiritual leadership and organizational citizenship behavior attributes (Case study: Registry of deeds and landed-estate properties in Isfahan province). *Interdisciplinary Journal* of Contemporary Research in Business, 5(8), 181-196. Retrieved from http://journalarchieves36.webs.com/181-196dec.pdf
- Radhika, M. (2014). Spiritual quotient. *Narayana Nursing Journal*, *3*(2), 10-12. https://doi.org/10.5455/nnj.2014-06-3
- Raelin, J. A. (2014). Imagine there are no leaders: Reframing leadership as collaborative agency. *Leadership*, *12*(2), 131–158. https://doi.org/10.1177/1742715014558076
- Rahal, D. K., & Rimsr, B. (2016). Essentials of spiritual coaching related to leadership effectiveness. *International Journal of Marketing, Financial Services & Management Research*, 5(1), 84-101. Retrieved from

http://indianresearchjournals.com/pdf/IJMFSMR/2016/January/8.pdf

- Ramachandaran, S. D., Krauss, S. E., Hamzah, A., & Idris, K. (2017). Effectiveness of the use of spiritual intelligence in women academic leadership practice. *International Journal* of Educational Management, 31(2), 160-178. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJEM-09-2015-0123
- Roberts, G. E. (2013). Leadership coping skills: Servant leader workplace spiritual intelligence. *Journal of Strategic Leadership*, 4(2), 52-69. Retrieved from http://www.regent.edu/acad/global/publications/jsl/vol4iss2/jslvol4iss2.pdf#pag e=59
- Rubens, A., Schoenfeld, G. A., Schaffer, B. S., & Leah, J. S. (2018). Self-awareness and
 leadership: Developing an individual strategic professional development plan in an
 MBA leadership course. *The International Journal of Management Education*, *16*(1),
 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1016 /j.ijme.2017.11.001
- Saad, M., See, T. P., Adil, M. A. M., & Kassim, N. M. (2015). Spiritual intelligence on leadership effectiveness and food-hygiene practices in public institutions. *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences, 201*(2015), 146–155.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.08.161

Sadeghi, J., Yadollahi, M., Baygi, M. D., & Ghayoomi, A. (2013). Approaches on leadership theories. *Journal of American Science*, 9(1), 172-177. Retrieved from http://www.jofamericanscience.org/journals/amsci/am0901/027_14541am0901_172_177.pdf

Saldana, J. (2009). The coding manual for qualitative researchers. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

Saunders, B., Sim, J., Kingstone, T., Baker, S., Waterfield, J., Bartlam, B., ... Jinks, C. (2017). Saturation in qualitative research: exploring its conceptualization and operationalization. *Quality & Quantity*. (pp. 1-15). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11135017-0574-8

Schaubroeck, J. M., Lam, S. S. K., & Peng, A. C. (2016). Can peers' ethical and transformational leadership improve coworkers' service quality? A latent growth analysis.
Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes, 133(2016), 45–58.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.obhdp.2016.02.002

Schutte, N. S., & Loi, N. M. (2014). Connections between emotional intelligence and workplace flourishing. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 66(2014), 134–139. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2014.03.031

Schutte, N. S., Malouff, J. M., & Thorsteinsson, E. B. (2013). Increasing emotional intelligence through training: Current status and future directions. *International Journal of Emotional Education*, 5(1), 56–72. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/docview/1491267200?accountid=14872

- Seifert, M., Brockner, J., Bianchi, E. C., & Moon, H. (2016). How workplace fairness affects employee commitment. *MIT Sloan Management Review*, *57*(2), 15–17. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com/docview/1753248990?accountid=14872
- Sinclair, M. (2013). *The influence of trust and affective organizational commitment on intent to leave*. Walden University. Retrieved from

http://search.proquest.com/docview/1318534656?accountid=14872

Skubinn, R., & Herzog, L. (2016). Internalized moral identity in ethical leadership. *Journal Of Business Ethics*, *133*(2), 249-260. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-014-2369-3

Spector, P. (2014). Introduction: The problems and promise of contemporary leadership theories. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 35(5), 597–597. https://doi.org/10.1002/job.1930

Sousa, M., & van Dierendonck, D. (2017). Servant leadership and the effect of the interaction

between humility, action, and hierarchical power on follower engagement. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *141*(1), 13–25. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-015-2725-y

- Tyssen, A. K., Wald, A., & Spieth, P. (2013). Leadership in temporary organizations: A review of leadership theories and a research agenda. *Project Management Journal*, 44(6), 52–67. http://doi.org/10.1002/pmj.21380
- Uhl-Bien, M., & Arena, M. (2018). Leadership for organizational adaptability: A theoretical synthesis and integrative framework. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 29(1), 89–104. https://doi.org/10.1016 /j.leaqua.2017.12.009
- Vagle, M. D. (2014). *Crafting phenomenological research*. Walnut Creek, CA: Left Coast Press, Inc.
- van Dierendonck, D., Stam, D., Boersma, P., de Windt, N., & Alkema, J. (2014). Same difference? Exploring the differential mechanisms linking servant leadership and transformational leadership to follower outcomes. *The Leadership Quarterly*, *25*(3), 544–562. https://doi.org/10.1016 /j.leaqua.2013.11.014
- Vanhala, M., Heilmann, P., & Salminen, H. (2016). Organizational trust dimensions as antecedents of organizational commitment. *Knowledge & Process Management,* 23(1), 46-61. https://doi.org/10.1002/kpm.1497
- Vanhala, M., & Ritala, P. (2016). HRM practices, impersonal trust and organizational innovativeness. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, 31(1), 95-109. https://doi.org/10.1108/JMP-03-2013-0084

Van Manen, M. (2016). *Phenomenology of practice*. New York, NY: Routledge.

Vaughan, F. (2002) What is spiritual intelligence? *Journal of Humanistic Psychology*, 42(2), 16-33. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022167802422003

Walker, K. M. (2015). Perceptions of leadership: Impact of leadership style and gender on

employee motivation. Walden University. Retrieved from

http://search.proquest.com.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/pqdtlocal1005747/docview/1 752471615/abstract /B9A82D1E00B14E64PQ/1

- Wang, D. & Hsieh, C. (2013). The effect of authentic leadership on employee trust and employee engagement. *Social Behavior & Personality: An International Journal*, 41(4), 613–624. https://doi.org/10.2224/sbp.2013.41.4.613
- Wigglesworth, C. (2012). *SQ21: The twenty-one skills of spiritual intelligence*. New York, NY: SelectBooks, Inc.

Wigglesworth, C. (2014). Deep intelligence. Retrieved from http://deepchange.com

Wills, A. (2018). Emotional and spiritual intelligence in the workplace in relation to organizational citizenship behavior. Retrieved from http://ezp.waldenulibrary.org/login?url=https://search-proquestcom.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/docview/2021198459?accountid=14872

- Winston, B., & Fields, D. (2015). Seeking and measuring the essential behaviors of servant leadership. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, 36(4), 413-434. https://doi.org/10.1108/LODJ-10-2013-0135
- Yadav, P., & Punia, B. K. (2016). Emotionality does but spirituality does not: The effect of emotional and spiritual intelligence on organisational citizenship behaviour. *Asia-Pacific Journal of Management Research and Innovation*, *12*(1), 46–55. https://doi.org/10.1177/2319510X16650058

Yadav, S., Kohli, N., & Kumar, V. (2016). Spiritual intelligence and ethics in negotiation. Journal of Psychosocial Research, 11(1), 43–54. Retrieved from EBSCOhost, ezp.waldenulibrary.org/login?url=https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct= true&db=a9h&AN=116399398&site=eds-live&scope=site

- Yusof, M. J., & Mohamad, M. (2014). The influence of spiritual leadership on spiritual wellbeing and job satisfaction: A conceptual framework. *International Review of Management and Business Research*, 3(4), 1868–1877. Retrieved from http://erep.unisza.edu.my/2379/
- Zachary, G. W. (2013). Spiritual leadership: Investigating the effects of altruistic love on organizational commitment. *International Journal of Arts & Sciences*, 6(2), 767–789.
 Retrieved from http://ezp.waldenulibrary.org/login?url=http://search.proquest.com/docview/149

6695572?accountid=14872

Zhang, L., Cao, T., & Wang, Y. (2018). The mediation role of leadership styles in integrated project collaboration: An emotional intelligence perspective. *International Journal of Project Management*, 36(2), 317–330.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijproman.2017.08.014

- Zavvareh, F. B., & Samangooei, B. (2013). An investigation on effects of spiritual leadership towards employee's happiness using structural equation modeling. International *International Journal of Management Academy*, 1(1), 1-8. Retrieved from http://www.ijoma.org/article_3490_66dcab3fe602a6e0af4ab5cfcb431797.pdf
- Zhu, W., Newman, A., Miao, Q., & Hooke, A. (2013). Revisiting the mediating role of trust in transformational leadership effects: Do different types of trust make a difference? *Leadership Quarterly*, 24(1), 94–105. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2012.08.004
- Zimmerer, T. E. (2013). *Generational perceptions of servant leadership: A mixed methods study* Retrieved from

http://ezp.waldenulibrary.org/login?url=https://search.proquest.com/docview/13 18019180?accountid=14872

- Zohar, D., & Marshall, I. (2001). *SQ: Spiritual intelligence, the ultimate intelligence.* New York, NY: Bloombury.
- Zuppa, D., Olbina, S., & Issa, R. (2016). Perceptions of trust in the U.S. construction industry. Engineering, Construction and Architectural Management, 23(2), 211-236. https://doi.org/10.1108/ECAM-05-2015-0081

Appendix A: Interview Questions

- 1. Tell me about your leadership experience.
- 2. What do you consider are the important attributes of a leader?
- 3. How would you describe a spiritual leader?
- 4. What deeply motivates you?
- 5. What guiding principles do you live by?
- 6. What are your perceptions about big picture thinking?
- 7. What are your perceptions about empathy?
- 8. How do you feel about standing on your position even when it goes against mainstream thinking?
- 9. What are your perceptions about adversity (in other words, when things go wrong how do you use what you learn from those situations)?
- 10. Please share with me some words that sum up spiritual intelligence to you.
- 11. Tell me your thoughts and ideas about trust.
- 12. How do you perceive trust in the organization you work for?
- 13. Share with me some words that demonstrate trust.

Appendix E	: Interview	Protocol
------------	-------------	----------

Schedule Interview Time and Date:	_
Interviewer: Bill Kerstetter	
Interviewee Name:	
Interviewee Code:	
Interviewee Contact Info	
Interviewee Position:	
Organization	
Location	
Actual Interview Date:Time:to	_

Welcome

Hi, my name is Bill; very nice to meet you. (Shake hands)

Is this a good place to meet? Are you comfortable? (*If yes, proceed. If no, move location*) This interview is planned for one hour to be considerate of your time. If you are comfortable exceeding that time, I am happy to continue beyond the hour.

I will be recording this interview and taking notes as we talk. After the interview, I will transcribe our conversation for further analysis. As part of the consent form that I'm about to review, are you ok with my recording this interview? Recordings will be kept private for my use or faculty review only.

This is the consent form to participate in this study. Do you have any questions? Do you still want to participate?

(*If the answer is yes*) Please sign here. (*If no, thank them for their time and leave*) No one will ever know your name because I have assigned this code to your information. Let's begin now with the questions.

Foundational Research Question

• What is the role of spiritual intelligence in leader influence on organizational trust

within a global insurance company?

Interview Questions:

- 1. What do you believe are the important attributes of a leader?
- 2. What are your perceptions of spiritual leadership in a business environment?
- 3. What is your perception of innovative, creative, and big idea ways of thinking in

business?

- 4. What are your perceptions about empathy in the workplace?
- 5. What is your perception about business decisions that go against the popular

proposals?

6. What do you believe is learned from situations where things go wrong in the

workplace?

- 7. What is your perception of spiritual intelligence in a leader?
- 8. What is your perception about trust in your current organization?

Conclusion

This is the end of the questions, thank you for participating in this study.

Appendix F: Revised Interview Questions

- 1. What do you believe are the important attributes of a leader?
- 2. What are your perceptions of spiritual leadership in a business environment?
- 3. What is your perception of innovative, creative, and big idea ways of thinking in business?
- 4. What are your perceptions about empathy in the workplace?
- 5. What is your perception about business decisions that go against the popular proposals?
- 6. What do you believe is learned from situations where things go wrong in the workplace?
- 7. What is your perception of spiritual intelligence in a leader?
- 8. What is your perception about trust in your current organization?